

Constructive modeling of discrete-event systems. Application to artificial organisms

Eman Ahmed Sayed Ahmed

▶ To cite this version:

Eman Ahmed Sayed Ahmed. Constructive modeling of discrete-event systems. Application to artificial organisms. Quantitative Methods [q-bio.QM]. Université Côte d'Azur; Ğāmi^cať al-Qāhirať (Le Caire), 2020. English. NNT: 2020COAZ4016. tel-03187007

HAL Id: tel-03187007 https://theses.hal.science/tel-03187007

Submitted on 31 Mar 2021

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



ÉCOLE DOCTORALE SCIENCES ET TECHNOLOGIES DE L'INFORMATION ET DE LA COMMUNICATION





THÈSE DE DOCTORAT

Modélisation constructive des systèmes à événements discrets : Application aux organismes artificiels

Eman Ahmed Sayed AHMED

Laboratoire d'Informatique, Signaux et Systèmes de Sophia Antipolis (I3S)

UMR7271 UNS CNRS Faculty of Computers and Artificial Intelligence

Présentée en vue de l'obtention du grade de docteur en Informatique d'Université Côte d'Azur et d'Université du Caire en Egypte

Dirigée par : Gilles Bernot et Mohamed Gamal Darwish

Co-encadrée par : Alexandre Muzy et Reda A. ElKhoribi

Soutenue le : 9 Avril 2020

Devant le jury, composé de :

Gilles Bernot, Professeur, Université Côte d'Azur Alexandre Muzy, Chargé de recherche CNRS, Université Côte d'Azur Mohamed Gamal Darwish, Professeur, Université du Caire Reda ElKhoribi, Professeur, Université du Caire Marie Beurton-Aimar, Maîtresse de conférences, Université Bordeaux Ahmed Tolba, Professeur, Université de Mansoura Ingrid Bethus, Maîtresse de conférences, Université Côte d'Azur Mahmoud Shoman, Professeur, Université du Caire





Cairo University Faculty of Computers and Artificial Intelligence Information Technology Department

Constructive Modeling of Discrete-Event Systems: Application to Artificial Organisms

Presented By:

Eman Ahmed Sayed Ahmed

A thesis submitted to the

Faculty of Computers and Artificial Intelligence CAIRO UNIVERSITY

And

UNIVERSITY OF CÔTE D'AZUR

In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the dual degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Information Technology

Under the supervision of

Prof. Gilles Bernot

Prof. Mohamed Gamal Darwish

EDSTIC, I3S University of Côte d'Azur

Faculty of Computers and Artificial Intelligence Cairo University

Prof. Alexandre Muzy

Chargé de recherche CNRS University of Côte d'Azur

Prof. Reda AbdelWahab El Khoribi

Faculty of Computers and Artificial Intelligence Cairo University

Faculty of Computers and Artificial Intelligence Cairo University University of Côte d'Azur 2020

Titre et identification du jury

Composition du jury :

Président du jury

Mahmoud Shoman, Professeur, Université du Caire

Encadrants

Gilles Bernot, Professeur, Université Côte d'Azur Gamal Dawish, Professeur, Université du Caire Alexandre Muzy, Chargé de recherche CNRS, Université Côte d'Azur Reda ElKhoribi, Professeur, Université du Caire

Rapporteurs

Marie Beurton-Aimar, Maîtresse de conférences, Université Bordeaux Ahmed Tolba, Professeur, Université de Mansoura

Examinateurs

Ingrid Bethus, Maîtresse de conférences, Université Côte d'Azur Mahmoud Shoman, Professeur, Université du Caire

Invité

Titre : Modélisation constructive des systèmes à événements discrets: Application aux organismes artificiels ...

Résumé : Les humains peuvent ressentir leurs muscles. Ils peuvent également reconnaître leur environnement et les objets qui s'y trouvent. Enfin, ils sont capables de se situer dans cet environnement et d'y atteindre des objets. Comment ces capacités sont acquises et interagissent les unes avec les autres au cours du développement ? Cette question demeure ouverte en biologie. Notre objectif est donc d'aider les biologistes à mieux comprendre comment un humain est capable de construire sa carte cognitive et d'effectuer des mouvements dirigés vers un objectif. Sur le plan développemental, l'acquisition des capacités sensorimotrices humaines débute avec le fœtus. Nous présentons ici un modèle théorique du développement de la carte cognitive d'un fœtus humain à partir de son système sensorimoteur. Le modèle intègre les proprioceptions des membres du corps et les perceptions de l'environnement et comment celles-ci coopèrent pour construire une carte cognitive. Cette carte est essentielle afin d'effectuer des mouvements dirigés vers un objectif et atteindre différents objets au sein de l'environnement. Nous proposons un nouvel algorithme de clustering appelé "Frequency-based-means", qui est utilisé pour obtenir les proprioceptions et les perceptions qui constituant la carte d'association. Des modèles de Markov cachés sont utilisés pour modéliser l'apprentissage et la production de mouvements.

Mots clés : Cerveau, Cognition, Cognitive-map, Clustering, Foetus, Hidden Markov Models, Sensorimotor system

Title :Constructive Modeling of Discrete-Event Systems: Application to Artificial Organisms ...

Abstract :Humans can internally sense their muscles. They can also recognize their environment with its objects and are able to navigate through it easily to reach them. How these abilities are gained and interact each other is still an open question in biology. Our aim is to help biologists to understand how a human is able to build his cognitive map and make goal-directed movements. The origin of human capabilities goes back to the fetus stage. We present a theoretical model of the development of the cognitive map of a fetus human from his sensorimotor system. The model integrates the proprioceptions of body limbs and perceptions from the environment and how these cooperate to build a cognitive map, which in turn, is essential for making goal-directed movements to reach different objects in the surrounding environment. We propose a new clustering algorithm called "Frequency-based-means"; which is used to get the proprioceptions and the perceptions that form the association map. Hidden Markov Models are used to model movement learning and production.

Keywords : Brain, Cognition, Cognitive-map, Clustering, Fetus, Goal-directed movements, Hidden Markov Models, Movement learning, Sensorimotor system

CONTENTS

1	Intr	roduction 1
	1.1	Domain
	1.2	Definition of the Problem 1
	1.3	General Methodology
	1.4	Thesis Organisation $\ldots \ldots 3$
2	Bas	ics 5
	2.1	Biological Background
		2.1.1 Brain Areas Development
		2.1.2 Neurons and Muscles
		2.1.3 Motor Neurons
		2.1.4 Muscles and Neurons
	2.2	Fetus Behavior vs Human Behavior
	2.3	Discrete-Event Systems
	2.4	Learning Approaches
		2.4.1 Machine Learning Techniques
		2.4.2 Discrete Markov Process
	2.5	Miscellaneous Basics
3	Stat	te of the art 23
	3.1	Sensorimotor System
	3.2	Perception and Perceptual Learning
	3.3	Perception and Proprioception
	3.4	Cognition
	3.5	Cognitive maps
4	The	Proposed Framework 31
	4.1	Simplifying Hypotheses

4.2 Biological knowledge and hypotheses captured by the model	$\frac{33}{34}$
Generation of Proprioceptions and Perceptions	43
Creating the mechanoreceptors-association-map	49
Movement Learning and the Inverse Internal Model	53
Making a Goal-directed Movement	57
Model Data Generation	63
 Experimental Setup and Simulation Results 10.1 Experimental Results for getting the proprioceptions and perceptions 10.2 Experimental results of building the machanereceptor association map 	67 68
and the cognitive map	71 73
Conclusion and perspectives 11.1 Summary of results 11.2 Perspectives	79 80 80
	 4.2 Biological knowledge and hypotheses captured by the model

Bibliographie

LIST OF FIGURES

2.1	Brain structure development [1].	6
2.2	The Cerebrum Lobes $[2]$	8
2.3	Brain Connections [2]	9
2.4	Different Neuron Structures	11
2.5	Sensory Receptors Types.	12
2.6	Motor Units.	14
2.7	The fetus inside the womb $[3]$	14
3.1	The sensorimotor loop [4]	24
3.2	Inverse Model versus Forward Model	25
3.3	SMILE sensorimotor loop [5]	25
4.1	The System Framework	35
4.2	The Sensorimotor Map	36
4.4	The mechanoreceptors-association-map	37
4.3	From Sensory data to Proprioception	37
4.5	Task	38
4.6	Movement Learning	39
4.7	Goal-directed movement	40
4.8	Inverse Internal Model	40
4.9	The cognitive processes implementation	41
5.1	Frequency-based-means Clustering	45
6.1	Length-pressure perceptions Relation.	50
7.1	Task Life Cycle	54
7.2	The structure of a HMM of one task	55
8.1	The cognitive map	58

8.2	The mechanoreceptors-association-map showing defined positions in the cog-	
	nitive map.	59
8.3	Moving a muscle from one position to another.	59
8.4	A summary of the goal-directed movement.	60
8.5	The Model of Learning How to make a goal-directed Movement	62
9.1	The Generated Data.	64
9.2	An example of the generated data.	66
10.1	An example of perceptions evolution across movements in one simulation.	69
	(a)	69 60
10.0	$(D) \qquad \dots \qquad $	09
10.2	Inreshold effect in Frequency-based-means Clustering.	70
10.3	Comparison between the performance of the Frequency-based-means cluster-	H 1
	ing and -means clustering.	71
10.4	An example of the mechanoreceptors-association-map.	72
10.5	An example of the resulting cognitive map.	72
10.6	Number of Perceived Tasks Versus Number of Repetition of Moving Upwards.	73
10.7	One Example of The Number of Sequences per Tasks for many Movements	
	Upwards.	74
10.8	Perception Evolution across Movements for the LOOCV runs	75
	(a)	75
	(b)	75
10.9	Mean Squared Error between the Actual and the Predicted proprioceptive	
	lengths.	76
10.10	OMean Squared Error between the Actual and the Predicted Perceived Lengths	
	for a group of Tasks defined in one simulation	76
10.1	1Mean Squared Error between the Actual Sensory Length and the Predicted	
	Perceived Length for a group of Tasks defined in one simulation	77
10.12	2Mean Squared Error between the Actual and Predicted Pressures of a group	
	of Tasks defined in one simulation.	77

LIST OF TABLES

5.1	Input sensory values at different times	46
5.2	Comparison between K -means clustering and the Frequency-based-means	
	clustering	48

ABSTRACT

In English

Humans can internally sense their muscles. They can also recognize their environment with its objects and are able to navigate through it easily to reach them. How these abilities are gained and interact each other is still an open question in biology. Our aim is to help biologists to understand how a human is able to build his cognitive map and make goal-directed movements. The origin of human capabilities goes back to the fetus stage. We present a theoretical model of the development of the cognitive map of a fetus human from his sensorimotor system. The model integrates the proprioceptions of body limbs and perceptions from the environment and how these cooperate to build a cognitive map, which in turn, is essential for making goal-directed movements to reach different objects in the surrounding environment. We propose a new clustering algorithm called "Frequency-based-means"; which is used to get the proprioceptions and the perceptions that form the association map. Hidden Markov Models are used to model movement learning and production.

En français

Les humains peuvent ressentir leurs muscles. Ils peuvent également reconnaître leur environnement et les objets qui s'y trouvent. Enfin, ils sont capables de se situer dans cet environnement et d'y atteindre des objets. Comment ces capacités sont acquises et interagissent les unes avec les autres au cours du développement ? Cette question demeure ouverte en biologie. Notre objectif est donc d'aider les biologistes à mieux comprendre comment un humain est capable de construire sa carte cognitive et d'effectuer des mouvements dirigés vers un objectif. Sur le plan développemental, l'acquisition des capacités sensorimotrices humaines débute avec le fœtus. Nous présentons ici un modèle théorique du développement de la carte cognitive d'un fœtus humain à partir de son système sensorimoteur. Le modèle intègre les proprioceptions des membres du corps et les perceptions de l'environnement et comment celles-ci coopèrent pour construire une carte cognitive. Cette carte est essentielle afin d'effectuer des mouvements dirigés vers un objectif et atteindre différents objets au sein de l'environnement. Nous proposons un nouvel algorithme de clustering appelé "Frequency-based-means", qui est utilisé pour obtenir les proprioceptions et les perceptions qui constituant la carte d'association. Des modèles de Markov cachés sont utilisés pour modéliser l'apprentissage et la production de mouvements.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank everyone who helped me in getting the opportunity to be a part of this wonderful program of the joint-supervision program between Cairo university and University of Cote d'Azur. Words are not enough to express my gratitude towards my research supervisors.

I wish to express my deepest gratitude to Prof. Alexandre Muzy for accepting me in this program in the first place and helping me in every step during my work especially in France. I have learned alot from him especially his remarkable comments to enhance my research. He helped me to gain the skill of being precise and to show my work properly.

I am grateful to Prof. Gilles Bernot for his valuable guidance and assistance during my work as well as helping me in solving any problems I faced in France. I have learned alot from him especially in linking the ideas and representing them in an organized manner in manuscripts. His positive comments always encouraged me to achieve better results.

I am really grateful to Gilles and Alexandre for their patience and support in overcoming numerous obstacles I have been facing through my research. It was really an honor to work with them.

I am indebted to Prof Gamal Darwish for accepting me in this program and for his valuable efforts and helping me in solving any problems I faced in Egypt. He made a tremendous efforts for getting me the fund.

I would like to thank Prof. Reda Abdelwahab for his efforts during my work. He always provides me with distinguished comments to improve my work and enhance my publications. He always encourages and supports me to reach the best results.

In addition to my supervisors, there are people whom without their help, I wouldn't have been able to finish my phD. This starts with Prof. Imane Aly Saroit, the Dean of the Faculty of computers and Information. I would like to thank her for her continuous assistance and support for this program. I would like also to thank Prof. Mahmoud Shoman for his great efforts and help.

I would like to thank Prof. Franck Grammont for his guidance and precious comments in biology that always helped me improve my work.

I would like to thank the French University of Egypt (UFE) for coordinating the joint supervision program and I would like to thank Prof. Hassan Nadir, the former president of the UFE for his efforts in managing the program. I would like to thank Prof. Abderrahim Benslimane from the French university of Egypt (UFE), he had an important role in linking me with my French supervisors.

I would like to thank all my friends and colleagues in I3S: Cyrille, Laetitia, Oussama, Asia, Ingrid and Jonathan. They have helped me alot during my stay in France and made me feel welcomed. Special thanks for Ophelie Guinaudeau, she has always been helping me with any problem I faced in France, she used to make all the french communications instead of me and her help continues even after I returned to Egypt. I am really glad I know someone like her.

I wish to acknowledge the support and great love of my family especially my husband, my mother and my husband's family. They kept me going on, supported me during my travels and this work would not have been possible without their help.

Regarding the financial assistance, I would like to thank the Neuro-Mod institute for providing financial assistance in my publications, the French Institute of Egypt (IFE) and the Egyptian Cultural Affairs amd Missions Sector for funding my stay in France.

Finally, it was really a great experience for me through which I have learned alot in my career and my life. I would like to thank everyone for their extraordinary help and support.

PUBLICATIONS

Eman Ahmed, Reda Abdel Wahab, Alexandre Muzy, Gilles Bernot, and Gamal Darwish. Modeling of goal-oriented human motion evolution using hidden markov models. In Proceedings of International Conference of Pattern Recognition Applications and Methods (ICPRAM 2019), February 2019.

Eman Ahmed, Reda Abdel Wahab, Alexandre Muzy, Gamal Darwish, and Gilles Bernot. Modeling of the Development of the Fetus Cognitive Map from the Sensorimotor System. Accepted to be published in the Egyptian Informatics Journal, El Sevier, 2020.

CHAPTER 1.

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Domain

This PhD thesis focuses on creating models to elaborate how humans learn making goaldirected movements. It has been found that the fetus has adult-alike brain. The fundamental organization of brain networks is established in utero during the second and third trimesters of fetal development [6]. It has a complete nervous system which enables it to control all its muscles and make different movements. We are working based on a hypothesis that the fetus begins with doing some random movements that enables it to discover its abilities. The received sensory feedbacks are used to build a representation of its environment in a simple cognitive map. Then, it starts learning to change its limbs from one position to another. After that, it starts to specify goals and learns how to reach them. We are building an abstract theoretical model on the system level to be able to understand the process of goaldirected movements evolution based on biological facts found in literature. The modeling of functional areas of the brain is built, then computational intelligent techniques are employed to test our hypotheses using simulated data.

1.2 Definition of the Problem

Any human can sense the position of every muscle in his body. How this sensation is developed is unknown. In addition, s/he is able to identify her/his surrounding environment, navigate it easily and reach any position s/he wants. How the human acquired this skill is still an open question in biology. It seems that human mind can build a map of her/his

surroundings through which s/he can reach any position. But, what does the notion of "position" represent to the human mind? and how can s/he use it to navigate and reach different objects? These are the questions we are interested to answer in this work. From biology, we know that at the end of the fetus stage, the fetus has the same brain structure as the adult human brain. In addition, it is able to do primary moves such as sucking its thumb, kicking, and grasping its umbilical cord. These kinds of actions provoke the idea that the learning of movement starts at this early stage. Accordingly, we will use a constructive methodology to learn how the fetus human learns to make its primary movements using its sensorimotor system, how it will generate the "position" notion by its mind, then how it will integrate all this information to produce goal-directed movements to reach a target position or objects afterwards. For the sake of simplicity, we will model the *vertical movement from bottom to top* positions for one muscle only.

1.3 General Methodology

We have very few data on the fetus sensorimotor development. So, the goal of modeling the motion seems to be unreachable.

Nevertheless, in neurosciences it is usual to have very few data but to try to make models of the functions. For example, the measurements we can do inside the brain are far too poor to validate any model of the functioning of the brain.

Even if we don't have enough data, what we can do is to check the *consistency of biological hypotheses* via the study of computational models or mathematical models which reflect these hypotheses and this allows to give advances in neurosciences. Investigating the consistency of hypotheses is useful for biologists.

The fact that the model is mathematical or computational facilitates the systematic checking of its consistency because every part of the model can be observed, or modified, during simulation. So, it is an indirect way to study complex systems where *operability* (the ability to put the real system in a given set of initial states) and *observability* (the ability to get enough information from the system to deduce in which state the real system is) of the states of the real systems is low.

This kind of approach, when we lack data, is an important scientific activity because it reduces the number of hypotheses to investigate experimentally, focusing on the most promising ones.

We will follow a methodology that is inspired from system-based modeling in computer science. This approach starts with a black box for which we partially know the external (input/output) behavior. Then according to the knowledge acquired about the system, we propose an internal structure of the black box that is able to reproduce the known external behavior. This internal structure can call for smaller black boxes and we iterate until we get consistent with the knowledge. This way, the model follows a constructive approach.

To choose a structure when we have a few knowledge we have to apply heuristics. One particularly important heuristic is the *Occam razor*. A complementary heuristic in this constructive approach is to use tools that are known to provide certain well-defined behaviors for example mathematical and computer science tools (e.g. Markov chains, machine learning algorithms, etc)

At the end of this constructive method, the model we obtained is by construction consistent with the biological hypotheses made about the problem. So, the study of this model is in fact a study of these hypotheses.

Due to the unavailability of real data about the fetus, we will use simulated data extrapolated from the knowledge about the children sensory motor development.

1.4 Thesis Organisation

The structure of the thesis is as follows:

Chapters 2 provides the illustrations of the basics used in the thesis including biological background and machine learning background.

Chapter 3 outlines previous work on understanding human cognition and movement development. This work is essential as it comprises some of the ground work, upon which this thesis is based.

Chapter 4 briefly outlines our approach to build the model.

Chapter 5-8 explain the details of each component of our model.

Chapter 9 describes how the simulated data are generated.

Chapter 10 presents the experimental setup and results

Chapter 11 draws conclusions and contains a summary of the contributions of the work.

CHAPTER 2.

BASICS

This chapter covers the basics required for our problem. These include basics in biology, modeling of dicrete-event systems, mathematics and machine learning.

2.1 Biological Background

This section covers the basics for the brain structures that are needed in our problem and the communications between them through neurons. This is in addition to demonstrating the neurons involved in making movements and receiving sensory feedback from the body and the environment. It also provides an explanation for the body muscle structure and how it changes to make a movement.

2.1.1 Brain Areas Development

The human brain passes through different stages during development: from the embryo to the fetus and the new born. The embryonic stage lasts until the 8th week of gestation while the fetus stage starts from the 9th week of gestation until the end of gestation. The brain begins in the third gestational week and continues to develop after birth. The brain regions develop incrementally during the stages as shown in Figure 2.1. By the end of the embryonic period the rudimentary structures of the brain and the central nervous system are established. The major compartments of the central and peripheral nervous systems are defined and primitive patterning of sensorimotor regions within the neocortex is established [7,8].

Neuron production in humans begins at embryonic day 42, and extends through midgesta-

tion in most brain areas [9,10]. Different populations of neurons form gray matter structures in many regions of the brain including hindbrain and spinal column, cerebellum, midbrain structures, deep subcortical nuclei and the neocortex.



Figure 2.1 – Brain structure development [1].

The duration of pregnancy is usually divided into three trimesters; each lasts for three months. In the first trimester: 16 days after conception, the neural plate forms; it acts as the foundation of the baby's brain and spinal cord. It grows longer and folds onto itself, until that fold morphs into a groove, and that groove turns into a tube (the neural tube).

At around week 6 or week 7 of pregnancy, the neural tube closes and makes three sections known as the prosencephalonhe (forebrain), the mesencephalon (midbrain) and the rhombencephalon (hindbrain) [11]. After that, these areas are divided further.

It is widely accepted that the forebrain forms structures such as the cerebrum, the thalamus and the hypothalamus, the hindbrain forms other structures including the cerebellum. The spinal cord is formed just to the rear of the hindbrain. Some of these structures are involved in the sensorimotor development. The cerebrum is the biggest part of the brain, and it is responsible for thinking, remembering and feeling. This is where the cerebral cortex and its various lobes reside while the cerebellum is the area in charge of motor control. The cerebral cortex contains the somatosensory cortex responsible for collecting all the sensory data from different body parts, the motor cortex which is able to control different muscles by sending motor commands, and the association cortex which can blend different information to obtain higher level interpretation [12, 13].

These regions continue to develop with time. The fetus develops its brain structures through

using them by interaction with its environment. The fetus lives inside the uterus (or the womb) surrounded by fluid.

It is connected to the placenta by the umbilical cord so that it can take in oxygen, nutrients, and other substances and eliminates carbon dioxide and other wastes. The fetal human possesses an active central nervous system from at least the eighth week of development [14]. With its rapidly maturing nervous system, its nerves are connecting its brain to the rest of its body traveling from the brainstem down to the spine finally extending to its torso and limbs. During the second trimester, using its developing muscles and reflexes, the fetus is able to move its limbs. The soft cartilage hardens into bones starting with arms and legs. The sensory system develops such that the brain dedicates special areas for smell, taste, hearing, vision and touch. At this stage, it may be able to hear mother's heart beat and voice, sucking its thumb. It starts feeling movements and its flexing arms and legs are soft and becoming stronger. After that, it may make movements in response to presses on the mother's belly as explained in [15]. By the end of the first trimester, it starts to wiggle its limbs and develop the sense of touch. It can feel its own face and anything within its reach, it will be experimenting and refining its sense of touch and grasp by touching the womb surrounding it and grasping its cord. Until this stage, eyelids may open as a reflex but it cannot see yet.

At the third trimester, there is a rapid development of neurons and wiring. At the same time, the cerebellum (motor control) is developing faster than any other area of the fetal brain [16]. This is coupled with the growing of the cerebral cortex that is responsible for thinking, remembering and feeling [17].

Though this important area of the brain is developing rapidly during pregnancy, it really only starts to function around the time a full-term baby is born and it continues to mature gradually in the first few years of life through the baby interaction with its surrounding environment.

We will explain below the brain regions that are involved in making voluntary movements and in cognition.

The Cerebrum

The cerebrum is divided into two cerebral hemispheres namely right and left hemispheres. The left hemisphere controls the right side of the body, and the right hemisphere controls the left side of the body. Corpus callosum is the joining element which links the two hemispheres of the brain, which passes messages between the two hemispheres. Each cerebral hemisphere is divided into four regions called lobes that control senses, thoughts, and movements. The four lobes are the frontal, parietal, temporal and occipital lobes shown in Figure 2.2. The frontal lobe contains the motor cortex responsible for voluntary movements, the parietal lobe is in charge of sensations, the temporal lobe is for auditory information processing, and the occipital lobe is for vision processing.



Figure 2.2 – The Cerebrum Lobes [2].

The outer layer gray matter of the cerebrum is called the cerebral cortex. According to the function, the regions of the cerebral cortex can be divided into three general categories, namely, motor, sensory, and associative. The motor cortex is generally associated with the movement of body parts and sensory cortex such as auditory cortex, visual cortex, etc. is associated with sensory organs. There is a portion of the cerebral cortex which is not occupied by motor and sensory cortices, known as the 'association cortex'.

The Cerebellum

The cerebellum has two hemispheres and consists of outer grey matter and inner white matter. Each cerebellum hemisphere consists of three lobes namely anterior, posterior and flocculonodular lobe. The cerebellum plays a fundamental role in motor functioning where a brain is giving signals to the rest of body parts to carry out a particular task. It is involved in motor learning, cognitive functions, maintenance of balance and posture, etc.

Figure 2.3 describes the overall organization of neural structures involved in the control of movement. Basal ganglia are group of neurons in the brain that are located deep beneath the cerebral cortex [18]. Upper and lower motor neurons connect the motor cortex and muscles. The upper motor neurons originate within the motor cortex and then travel down the spinal cord [19] and is responsible for the initiation of voluntary movement, the maintenance of muscle tone for support of the body against gravity, and the regulation of posture to provide a stable background to initiate voluntary activity [20]. The cell bodies of the lower neurons are located in the ventral horn of the spinal cord gray matter and in the motor nuclei of the cranial nerves in the brainstem. Lower motor neurons are used to control the muscles [2].

2.1.2 Neurons and Muscles

The brain consists of billions of neurons that act together to perform various tasks. A neuron has three main parts including the cell body (known as the Soma), the dendrites and the axon. The cell body contains the nucleus which has cell's genetic material and controls cell's



Figure 2.3 – Brain Connections [2].

activities. Dendrites are tree-like structures that extend away from the cell body to receive messages from other neurons at specialized junctions called synapses. Once a signal is received by the dendrite, it then travels almost passively to the cell body. Every neuron has a single axon which looks like a long tail coming outwards the cell body and is responsible for transmitting messages from the cell through the axon tree-like structured terminals to the synapse. When input signals are received from the dendrites, they are collected by the cell body and can cause the neuron to "fire" sending action potentials through the axon [21].

Neurons use electrical impulses and chemical signals exchanged between different areas of the brain, and between the brain and the rest of the nervous system. They communicate with each other by firing action potentials which causes sending chemicals, called neurotransmitters, across the synaptic junctions between the axons and dendrites of adjacent neurons [22].

The neurons can be classified into three main classes which are the interneurons, the motor neurons and sensory neurons. Figure 2.4 shows the different types of neurons and their structures.

Sensory neurons are the nerve cells that are activated by sensory inputs from the environment. They are considered as afferent neurons because they communicate information from a stimulus to the brain or the spinal cord. Motor neurons are efferent neurons that communicate information from the brain or the spinal cord to body muscle. They are used to control muscles. Interneurons are used to transmit messages between the neurons.

Neurons structures can be classified according to the form and the number of dendrites extending from the cell body. Multipolar neurons have several dendrites. Bipolar neurons have only two processes: a single dendrite and an axon and Unipolar neurons lack dendrites and have a single axon, and are also sensory neurons. The majority of neurons in the spinal chord and brain are multipolar but bipolar neurons are found in the sense organs in the retina of the eye and in olfactory cells [23].



Figure 2.4 – Different Neuron Structures [24]. a) An interneuron as a multipolar neuron is shown having one cell body with a tree of dendrites and one axon. b) An example of motor neuron is depicted. It is also a multipolar neuron but its axon terminals are afferents to a muscle. c) A sensory neuron is represented as a unipolar neuron that has no dendrites but has two axons. This is because the input to a sensory neurons usually comes directly from axons of receptor cells in the body.

Until recently, most neuroscientists thought we were born with all the neurons we were ever going to have. But, it has been found that the forebrains of male canaries get new neurons during the mating season. This was the same time in which the birds had to learn new songs to attract females. This was followed by other publications found that there is a generation of new neurons in the adult brain (neurogenesis) as in [25], [26], [27].

Sensory Neurons

Sensory neurons are the nerve cells that are activated by sensory inputs from the environment which can be physical or chemical, corresponding to all our five senses. Thus, a physical input can be sound, touch, heat, or light. The neurons that are activated by touch stimuli at the skin surface are known as mechanoreceptors. They convey sensory signals from the body peripherals to the somatosensory cortex of the brain and can be further classified into proprioceptors, exteroceptors and interoceptors [28] [29]. The proprioceptors give detailed and continuous information about the position of the limbs and other body parts. They include muscle spindles and Golgi tendon organs. The major function of the muscle spindles is to provide information about the muscle length (the degree of muscle stretch) to the Central Nervous System (CNS) through "Ia" afferent axons while Golgi tendon organs, located at the tendons attaching the muscles to the bones, are specialized to signal changes



Figure 2.5 – Sensory Receptors Types. It shows the sensory mechanoreceptors classified as exteroceptors, proprioceptors and interoceptors with examples of each type. The words marked in bold are the receptors that will be used in this thesis.

in muscle's tension to the CNS through "Ib" afferent axons. They are distributed among the collagen fibers that form the tendons. On the other hand, the exteroceptors are sensory neurons that help in acquiring information about the surrounding environment. These include tactile, smell, hearing, taste and vision. Fo instance, the cutaneous (skin) pressure provides information from external stimuli as follows:

When an external stimulus is applied to the skin, it affects the ionic permeability of the receptor (sensory neuron) cell membrane which generates a depolarizing current producing a receptor (sensory neuron) action potential that reach to the CNS at the Somatic Sensory Cortex in the end. The CNS then interprets and triggers a command. The strength of the stimulus is represented by the rate of action potential discharge triggered by the receptor (sensory neuron) action potential.

Also, for Tactile stimuli, the accuracy with which it can be sensed differs from one region of the body to another. This is due to the fact that the number of sensory neurons (density) and the size of their receptive fields varies from one region to another.

Another type of sensory neurons is interoceptors, they give feedback to internal senses such as pain, hunger, etc.

Figure 2.5 summarizes the different types of the mechanoreceptors.

2.1.3 Motor Neurons

A motor neuron (or motoneuron) is a neuron whose cell body is located in the spinal cord and whose axon projects outside the spinal cord to directly or indirectly control effector organs, mainly muscles and glands. Motor neurons' axons are efferent nerve fibers that carry signals from the spinal cord to the effectors to produce effects. Types of motor neurons are alpha motor neurons, beta motor neurons, and gamma motor neurons. For voluntary movements that require muscle contraction, alpha motor neurons are used to send command signals to the muscle to be contracted. Alpha motor neurons (also called alpha motoneurons) are large, multipolar lower motor neurons of the brainstem and spinal cord. They innervate extrafusal muscle fibers of skeletal muscle and are directly responsible for initiating their contraction. Alpha motor neurons are distinct from gamma motor neurons, which innervate intrafusal muscle fibers of muscle spindles. An alpha motor neuron and the muscle fibers it innervates is a motor unit. A motor neuron pool contains the cell bodies of all the alpha motor neurons involved in contracting a single muscle [30].

2.1.4 Muscles and Neurons

Muscles exist in pairs called antagonist muscles. One muscle performing an action is called the *agonist* and the other muscle performs the opposite action and is referred to as the *antagonist*. Each antagonist muscle has a set of sensory neurons called proprioceptors that transmit sensory information to the brain. The brain uses sensory information to gain its awareness of the positions of the different limbs among the body [31]. Among the proprioceptors is the Golgi Tendon Organ that signals the *tension* of the tendon and Muscle Spindle which provides the brain with muscle *length* information [32].

The brain can control any muscle contraction by activating the corresponding motor neurons. The pair of antagonist muscles are connected through tendons attaching them to the bones. One antagonist muscle contraction causes the extension of the other antagonist muscle in the pair. Muscle contraction causes an increase in tension at the tendon and decrease in the muscle length. Consequently, it causes an increase in the length of its antagonist muscle. The tension at the tendon is signaled by the Golgi Tendon Organ and it is activated as soon as there is tension. Tension is relaxed due to reflexes unless contraction occurs. Muscle Spindle activates when the muscle is stretched indicating the rate of change of muscle length and signals the new length after the stretch is finished [30].

Each muscle in the body is composed of muscle fibers, organized into groups called motor units. A *motor unit* is composed of a single motor neuron and all of the muscle fibers it stimulates as shown in Figure 2.6. When one motor neuron fires, all of the muscle fibers which are stimulated by that one neuron will contract. These motor neurons receive signals, from the motor cortex in the brain through the spinal cord and local nerves, when a movement is desired. The number of muscle fibers within a motor unit determines the degree of movement when that motor unit is stimulated. Motor units vary in size. Small motor units are used for precise, small movements; large motor units are used for gross movements.

In a motor unit, the amount of muscle fibers innervated by a motor neuron varies from fewer than 10 fibers for small muscles to more than 100 for larger muscles. The strength of a muscle contraction is determined by the size and number of motor units being stimulated. When stimulated, all the fibers innervated by the stimulated motor unit contract. To increase strength of contraction, more motor units are recruited to contract or equivalently, the frequency of the signal to contract (the rate of spikes forming the command to the motor neurons) is increased.

The signal from a motor neuron to its muscle fibers is a discrete time signal, it is a sequence of spikes at different times. If the time difference between two spikes becomes greater than or equals to an elapsed time, the muscle contracts then returns back to rest and after receiving



Figure 2.6 – Motor Units: When the nerve impulse gets down to the branches, it separates and goes down each branch. Only the muscle fibers that have neuromuscular junctions with one of the branches of that particular neuron will contract. Motor neuron A stimulates fewer muscle fibers than motor neuron B. When motor unit A is stimulated, the force of contraction is less than that generated when motor unit B is stimulated. [33]

the next spike it contracts again with the same amount it did before. On the other hand, if the frequency of spikes is high, the successive muscle contractions sum up producing a faster contraction. The spikes from a motor neuron has a maximum frequency; exceeding it will not result in more contraction.

2.2 Fetus Behavior vs Human Behavior



Figure 2.7 – The fetus inside the womb [3].

The fetus lives inside the womb as shown in Figure 2.7. As soon as its brain provides it with the ability to move, it starts making simple moves. These movements include the ability to suck its thumb, touch different parts of its body and grasp its umbilical cord. The new born can make these movements more strongly. The infant can move freely from one place to another but slowly. The child is able to move from one room to another and to go get the food from the kitchen when s/he desires. An adult can move from one address to

another and do more complex movements. Accordingly, the movements become more and more complex as the human develops. His environment also gets larger.

2.3 Discrete-Event Systems

A Discrete Event System (DES) is a dynamic system whose behavior is characterized by abrupt changes in the value of its state due to the occurrence of events [34]. Several modeling specifications have been proposed to model DES such as Discrete-Event Systems Specifications (DEVS); DEVS can be either an atomic model or a coupled model. Atomic models give a local description of the dynamic behavior of the studied problem, while the coupled models represent the different interconnections between a set of model elements [35, 36].

Many biological problems can be modeled as Discrete-Event Systems. For instance, The NEURON simulation environment presented in [37] simulates networks of such artificial spiking neurons using discrete event simulation techniques in which computations are performed only when events are received. In [38], a formulation of the human motor decision-making problem as a discrete-event system is provided. Similarly, voluntary movements can be modeled as Discrete-Event System because the body state changes due to the occurrence of motor commands issued by the Central Nervous System (CNS) to muscles as explained in the previous section.

2.4 Learning Approaches

We are going to use machine learning techniques to implement our model. This section provides background about the machine learning techniques and their differences. It focuses on the unsupervised learning which is used in our implementation.

2.4.1 Machine Learning Techniques

In 1959, Arthur Samuel defined machine learning as a "*Field of study that gives computers the ability to learn without being explicitly programmed*". With the evolution of computing and communication technologies, it became possible to utilize these machine learning algorithms to identify increasingly complex and hidden patterns in the data [39].

The process of learning begins with observations of data in order to find patterns in the data which will help in making better decisions in the future. Machine learning is an application of Artificial Intelligence whose primary aim is to allow the computers learn automatically without human intervention and adjust actions accordingly.

Machine learning techniques can be classified according to the type of learning into:

• Supervised: which involves using labeled training data that can be used by the system to infer a model function that can be used to label future data. It uses an error function to iteratively modify the model function so that it models the training data correctly, hence, assumed to make better prediction for the future data.

- Unsupervised: it involves unlabeled data. It studies how systems can infer a function to describe a hidden structure from unlabeled data. It is a simple and natural approach that depends on grouping based on similarity. It is used in many biological problems.
- Semi-supervised: fall somewhere in between supervised and unsupervised learning, since they use both labeled and unlabeled data for training. It is useful when the system has a small amount of labeled data and a large amount of unlabeled data and requires to label them. Usually, semi-supervised learning is chosen when the acquired labeled data requires skilled and relevant resources in order to train it or learn from it.
- Reinforcement learning: is a learning method that interacts with its environment by producing actions and getting errors or rewards. Trial and error search and delayed reward are the most relevant characteristics of reinforcement learning. This method allows machines and software agents to automatically determine the ideal behavior within a specific context in order to maximize its performance. Simple reward feedback is required for the agent to learn which action is best; this is known as the reinforcement signal [40].

Machine learning problems can also be classified into prediction, classification, clustering and regression. In our problem, we will use clustering which is an unsupervised machine learning approach that groups the data into clusters according to similarity [41]. The most famous clustering technique is k-means. In k-means clustering, the unlabeled data are grouped into k clusters according to the similarity measure which is the distance between each data sample and the cluster centers. Each data sample is assigned to the cluster of the nearest cluster center. This is the simplest and most commonly used clustering technique. Its drawback is that we have to pre-determine the number of clusters and the algorithm can result in different clusters each time it is run due to the usage of random seeds. Different criteria and metrics that calculate the value of k are used. These include the Elbow method which determines the k value by plotting the Sum of Squared Error (SSE) between the sample points in each cluster and the centroid of the cluster curve at different values of k, then finding the inflection point down. There are many adaptive clustering techniques in which the clusters can be formed and adapted according to the online data [42-44]. It refers to the problem of adapting the result of a clustering when the object feature set is extended. Examples of the adaptive clustering algorithms can be found in [45]. Among them are, the Adaptive Sample Set Construction. It is a heuristic technique that uses the distance measure to create clusters in addition to two parameters θ (a fraction from 0 to 1) chosen according to design requirements and τ which is the distance threshold. The first cluster center is chosen arbitrarily. A pattern is assigned to a given cluster if the distance from the sample to the cluster is less than $\theta\tau$. If that distance is greater than τ , a new cluster is created. No decision will be made if the pattern falls in the intermediate region. After the training is complete, all patterns are assigned to the nearest class according to the minimum distance rule. Some patterns could be considered unclassified if their distances to all cluster centers are greater than τ . In adaptive clustering techniques, the creation of the
clusters are based on statistical properties but they do not have biological interpretation.

2.4.2 Discrete Markov Process

Observable Markov Model.

Consider a system that can be described at any time as being a state belonging to a set of $S = \{S_1, S_2, \dots, S_N\}$ and each state S_i corresponds to an observable event. At a regularly spaced discrete times, the system can change its state by moving from the current state to a new one or even to the same current state according to a set of probabilities associated with the current state; this set is referred to as state transition probabilities $A = \{a_{ij}\}$. We denote the time instants associated with state changes as $t = 1, 2, 3, \dots T$, and we denote the actual state at time t as q_t . The state transition probability a_{ij} from one state i to the next state j is given by:

$$a_{ij} = P\left(q_t = S_j | q_{t-1} = S_i\right), 1 \le i, j \le N$$
(2.1)

with the state transition coefficients having the standard stochastic properties $\sum_{j=1}^{N} a_{ij} = 1$ such that $a_{ij} \ge 0$.

The output of this process at any time t is the observation o_t seen at the current state q_t .

Hidden Markov Models

Suppose that there is a set of observations $O = \{o_1, o_2, \dots, o_M\}$ from which one observation can be seen at any state q_t and that the choice of the observation is a stochastic process.

In this system, the output is a set of observations seen from a set of states at different times. Accordingly, there are two stochastic processes, the choice of the state and the choice of the observation within the state. As explained previously, the choice of the state depends on the state transition probability (A) starting from an initial state specified according to initial probability distribution $\pi = {\pi_i}$ such that:

$$\pi_i = P(q_1 = S_i), 1 \le i \le N \tag{2.2}$$

The observations output from state $q_t = S_j$ has probability distribution $B = \{b_j(k)\}$ known as the Emission probability distribution and is given by:

$$b_j(k) = P(o_{k,t}|q_t = S_j), \quad \begin{array}{l} 1 \le j \le N\\ 1 \le k \le M. \end{array}$$
(2.3)

In this setting, the states are hidden while the output observations are observable. That is why it is called a hidden Markov model (HMM). Given a HMM model $\lambda = (\pi, A, B)$ with set of hidden states S of N states and a set of observations O with M observations, the HMM can be used to generate an observation sequence as follows:

- 1. Set t = 1.
- 2. Choose an initial state $q_1 = S_i$ according to the initial state probability distribution π .
- 3. Choose an observation o_t according to the emission probability distribution B.
- 4. Move to a new state $q_{t+1} = S_j$ according to the state transition probability distribution A.
- 5. Set t = t + 1 then return to step 3 if t < T; otherwise terminate the procedure.

Additionally, HMM [46] is used to solve one of the following problems:

- Problem 1 (Likelihood): Given an HMM λ = (π, A, B) and an observation sequence O, determine the likelihood P(O|λ). This is an evaluation problem of how well a given model matches a given observation sequence. It allows us to choose the model that best matches the observations.
- Problem 2 (Decoding): Given an observation sequence O and an HMM λ = (π, A, B), discover the best hidden state sequence Q. It tries to uncover the hidden part of the model under an optimality criterion. The most widely used criterion is to find the single best state sequence (path). The Viterbi algorithm can be used for solving this problem.
- Problem 3 (Learning): Given an observation sequence O and the set of states in the HMM Q, learn the HMM parameters A and B. It is used to train the model by adapting its parameters to observed training sequence. Baum-Walsh Expectation Maximization algorithm can be used for this problem.

Baum-Walsh Expectation Maximization It is an iterative procedure that is used to find the maximum likelihood estimate of the parameters of a hidden Markov model given a training set of observed sequences. It is referred to as reestimation because in each step, the algorithm iteratively updates and improves the values of the HMM parameters using two main steps: the Expectation (E-step) and the Maximization (M-step). The algorithm is explained below in Algorithm 1.

Algorithm 1 EM Algorithm

- Start with a random or preselected model λ .
- **E-step:** run *O* through the current model to estimate the expectations of each model parameter (π, A, B) .
 - Forward procedure: calculate $\alpha_i(T) = P(o_1...o_T, q_T = S_i | \lambda)$

$$\alpha_i(1) = a_{0i}b_i\left(o_1\right)$$

$$\alpha_{i}\left(t+1\right) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \alpha_{i}\left(t\right) a_{ij} b_{j}\left(o_{t+1}\right)$$

- Backward procedure: calculate $\beta_i(t) = P(o_{t+1}o_{t+2}..o_T | q_t = S_i, \lambda)$

$$\beta_{i}(t) = \sum_{j=1}^{N} a_{ij} b_{j} (o_{t+1}) \beta_{j} (t+1)$$

$$\beta_{i}\left(T\right)=1$$

- Calculate $\sum_{t=1}^{T} \gamma_i(t)$: the expected number of transitions from S_i .

$$\gamma_{i}(t) = \frac{\alpha_{i}(t)\beta_{i}(t)}{P(O|\lambda)}$$

- Calculate $\sum_{t=1}^{T} \xi_t(i, j)$: the expected number of transitions from $q_t = S_i$ to $q_{t+1} = S_j$.

$$\xi_t(i,j) = P(q_t = S_i, q_{t+1} = S_j | O, \lambda)$$

$$\xi_t(i,j) = \frac{\alpha_i(t)a_{ij}b_j(o_{t+1})\beta_j(t+1)}{P(O|\lambda)}$$

• **M-step:** change the model to maximize the values of the paths that are used a lot by estimating parameters using the ratio of expected counts

$$a'_{ij} = \frac{\sum_{t=1}^{T-1} \xi_t(i,j)}{\sum_{t=1}^{T-1} \gamma_j(t)}$$
$$b_i(o_k) = \frac{\sum_{t=1}^{T-1} \gamma_j(t) p(o_t = k)}{\sum_{t=1}^{T-1} \gamma_j(t)}$$

• Repeat until convergence.

Viterbi Algorithm There are several paths through the hidden states that lead to the given observation sequence, but they do not have the same probability. The Viterbi algorithm is a dynamic programming algorithm that allows us to compute the most probable path.

To find the best state sequence $Q = \{q_1q_2, \cdots q_T\}$ for the given observation sequence O =

 $\{o_1 o_2 \cdots o_T\}$, we will define $\delta_t(i)$ as the highest probability along a single path that has t observations and ends in state S_i at time t, and is given by:

$$\delta_t(i) = \max_{q_1 q_2 \cdots q_t = 1} P\left[q_1 q_2 \cdots q_t = i|, o_1 o_2 \cdots o_t|\lambda\right]$$
(2.4)

• By induction, we have:

$$\delta_{t+1}(j) = \left[\max_{i} \left[\delta_t(i) a_{ij}\right]\right] \cdot b_j(o_{t+1})$$
(2.5)

• By keeping track of the states that maximize equation 2.5, we will be able to retrieve the best state sequence. The whole algorithm is explained in Algorithm 2.

Algorithm 2 Viterbi Algorithm

1. Initialization

$$\delta_1\left(i\right) = \pi_{si}b_i\left(y_1\right) \tag{2.6}$$

$$\Theta_1\left(i\right) = 0 \tag{2.7}$$

2. Recursion : calculate the Maximum Likelihood (ML) state sequence and their probabilities

$$\delta_t(i) = \max_{j=1}^{N} \left[\delta_{t-1}(j) \, a_{ij} \right] . b_i(y_t) \tag{2.8}$$

$$\Theta_t(i) = \underset{j}{\operatorname{argmax}} \left[\delta_{t-1}(j) . a_{ij} \right]$$
(2.9)

3. Termination: retrieve the most likely final state

$$\hat{P} = \max_{j} \left(\delta_T \left(j \right) \right) \tag{2.10}$$

$$\hat{S} = \underset{j}{\operatorname{argmax}} \left[\delta_T \left(j \right) \right] \tag{2.11}$$

4. State Sequence Backtracking : retrieve the most likely state sequences

$$S_t = \bigoplus_{t+1}^{\wedge} \left(S_{t+1}^{\wedge} \right) \tag{2.12}$$

such that t = T - 1, T - 2, ..., 1

HMMs have been successfully applied to problems including speech recognition, optical character recognition (OCR) and computational biology. In Computational Biology, it is used for modeling biological sequences such that a sequence is modeled as an output of a discrete stochastic process, which progresses through a series of states that are hidden. Each hidden state emits a symbol representing a basic unit of the modeled data, for example, in

case of a protein sequence, the basic unit is an amino acid.

2.5 Miscellaneous Basics

Bernoulli Distribution

It is a discrete distribution having two possible outcomes (n) labeled by 1 or zero which means success or failure, respectively. The success occurs with probability p and the failure occurs with probability (1-p) where

Therefore, Bernoulli distribution function is given by:

$$q_n = p^n \left(1 - p\right)^{1 - n} \tag{2.13}$$

We will be using Bernoulli distribution to generate random binary sequences.

Convolution

It is a mathematical operation on two functions that produces a third function that shows how the shape of one function is modified by the other, and it is given by:

$$(f * g)(t) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(\tau) g(t - \tau) d\tau$$
(2.14)

CHAPTER 3_

STATE OF THE ART

Many studies have been performed to understand how the human becomes capable of doing various tasks such as moving his body parts, navigating through his environment, generating intentions and making goal-directed movements. Some studies have focused on the sensorimotor system which investigates the relation between the sensory neurons, the motor neurons and the body muscles states. Other research is specialized in understanding the brain signals obtained from fMRI as a way to understand how the muscles are controlled and which brain areas are responsible for certain movements. Others are interested in modeling the human learning of motion with respect to producing motion, getting the sensory feedbacks and correcting the motion. Machine learning techniques have been used in some research such as using Self-Organizing-Maps (SOM) to generate joint angles from proprioceptors as in [47].

Even though the main regions of the brain are well-known, the function of each region is still undetermined especially when it comes to achieving a certain objective. For instance, how these regions contribute to make a goal-directed movement is still unknown. Some work has been done to understand the function of the brain structures and how they are functionally integrated. In [48], a general plan of the nervous system is presented. It proposes an idea about how the sensory nervous system, motor system and autonomic system work, and how they are all functionally integrated. Although the sensory data and the perceptions are usually noisy and the brain is usually unable to perceive the precise perceptive values, the brain learns through the imperfect perceptions [49,50].

In this chapter, we present the recent research done for the sensorimotor system, the perceptions and perceptual learning, the cognition and the cognitive maps.



Figure 3.1 – The sensorimotor loop [4]

3.1 Sensorimotor System

The sensorimotor loop has been extensively studied in literature. Wolpert demonstrated that the sensorimotor loop can be divided into three stages, which govern the overall behavior of the sensorimotor system. The first stage specifies the motor command generated by the CNS given the state and a particular task. The second stage determines how the state changes given the motor command. The third closes the loop by getting the sensory feedback given this new state. These three stages are represented in the CNS as internal models, being the inverse model, forward dynamic model and forward sensory model respectively [4].

It is widely accepted that the cerebellum acquires and maintain internal models for motor control [51]. Cerebellar internal models can be forward models or inverse models. Forward internal models represents the causal relationship between actions and their consequences. The primary role of these models is to predict the behavior of the body and world, so they can be seen as predictors. A forward model transforms a motor command into a prediction of the sensory consequences of the movement. On the other hand, an inverse model computes the motor command required to achieve the desired state change of the body (i.e. reach the target sensory state) [52]. Figure 3.2 shows the difference between the inverse model and the forward model.

An abstract architecture for the sensorimotor loop is provided in Figure 3.3 with biological



Figure 3.2 – Inverse Model versus Forward Model

illustration. This model provides a demonstration of the main building blocks that are needed to make a movement and get response [5]. It has included that there is an intention to move, for instance, to reach an object. A movement is prepared by issuing the necessary motor command to the target muscle which will change the target muscle state. At the same time, an efference copy of this motor command is given to a forward model which predict the next motor command sequence based on the actual current state of the sensory information. A feedback model estimates the sensory feedback to be received from the muscle after the movement. In addition to the output of the forward model, these predictions are used for making rapid decisions about the movement. The movement preparation generates a motor plan based on the intention, the motor prediction and sensory error. Some aspects are not covered in this model, these includes, the representation of the intention to our mind, how can the movement preparation be implemented, and what is the role of cognition in the performance of the sensorimotor system. In our system, we will try to answer these questions.



Figure 3.3 – SMILE sensorimotor loop [5]

All the presented work are performed for child or adult sensorimotor systems. It is still unknown how the sensorimotor system originates and develops into this structure. Hypothesis of developmental psychology states that, in the first months of their life, infants perform exploratory/random movements referred to as motor babbling, in order to create associations between such movements and the resulting perceived effects [53]. Recent research [54] tracks the fetal origin of infants' sensorimotor behavior. It shows how observations on fetuses suggest that the fetus's first motor activity allows it to feel the space around it and to feel its body and the consequences of its movements on its body.

3.2 Perception and Perceptual Learning

Perception is the interpretation of sensory information [55]. Looking at some stationary rocks produces a perception that they are not moving from their position. However, a person who looks at a waterfall for a minute, and then looks away at the rocks, sees the rocks as moving even though they are not. This is a short-term change in perception that remains for few seconds before the original perception is retrieved. There are short-term changes and long-term changes of perceptions. Long-term changes in perception sometimes happen through exposure to stimuli, and without any instruction. Hence, perceptual learning can be a form of unsupervised learning [56]. Most aspects of our body and sensory organs, such as the spacing between our eyes and the length of our limbs, change as we age. Perceptual learning enables our perceptual systems to tune representations of our body and sensory organs and update these representations as we grow [57]. Perceptual learning is the discovery of new structure in sensory stimulation [58]. Although the sensory stimulation are the same, with repetitions, new structures start to appear which changes our perceptions. For instance, beginners in tennis do not have the same level of perceptions as experts. With practice, the perception of the flow of the ball itself will change, they will detect and distinguish features, differences and relations in the basic sensory information that were not previously registered at all. Similarly, experienced chefs are able to perceive structures in their sensory environment, i.e. they are able to easily detect ingredients in a given dish, where there was none before and that is invisible to those who do not have the same level of experience. Another example is a student reading an article, s/he perceives more information each time s/he reads it.

In both, neurobiology and in machine learning, learning has been considered to take place only at the cognitive level, i.e., either being processed in cognitive regions of the brain or handled by complex machine learning algorithms. However, many tasks in real life require humans to perform learning at the perceptual level. Learning was considered at the cognitive level where identification and categorization should be processed. However, perceptual learning is used to quickly discriminate between close colors, objects, odours or tastes that can make many categorization task possible. Thus, perceptual learning can be seen as a specific process that learns how to transform the data before the traditional learning task itself takes place [59]. As an example, the importance of perceptual learning has also been shown in human for face recognition [60] and object recognition [61] using the visual system.

In [62], a study of the perceptual skills development for infants recognition of faces and spoken words is presented. It is shown that they follow similar trajectories; which supports the idea of development of the perceptual spaces representing the organization of the sensory information relating to all aspects of faces and spoken words. The paper concluded that the perceptual space is initially elaborated according to physical statistical properties in the infant's environment that lead to narrowing in discrimination of non-experienced stimuli during the first year of life for both faces and spoken words. Thus perceptual narrowing refers to developmental improvement in perception of often-experienced stimuli, reflecting the strengthening of neural pathways that are consistently stimulated.

Perceptual learning is used for skill learning which can take place both in sensory and in motor tasks. Sensory skill acquisition using perceptual learning tasks is measured by improvements in sensory acuity through practice-induced changes in the sensitivity of relevant neural networks [63]. Motor skill is a term used whenever a motor learning behavior improves along some dimension [64]. It is believed that motor skills have a direct relation with perceptual skills [65].

3.3 Perception and Proprioception

Proprioception predominates as the most misused term within the sensorimotor system. It has been incorrectly used synonymously and interchangeably with kinesthesia (the sense of limb movement), joint position sense, somatosensation, balance, and reflexive joint stability [66]. We will use the definition that is most commonly used in the literature which is the sense of "self" position, where self refers to the body muscles or joints [32] [67] [68].

The mechanoreceptors that are used to produce proprioception such as the muscle spindles and Golgi Tendon Organs (GTOs) are called proprioceptors [66]. Muscle spindles are considered as the principal proprioceptors [47,69]. Unlike vision and auditory senses, the proprioception development is not studied much due to the difficulty to measure its performance, but in [70], a study was presented to explain the proprioception development in children and it concluded that its precision improves with age.

Proprioception map can be produced to identify different positions of each limb [71]. It remains unclear how visual, proprioceptive, and tactile modalities come together to create the structure of the hand-location map. Proprioception can be interacted with tactile information to produce haptic perception that helps us identify and grasp different objects [72] [73]. Since tactile pressure does not provide us with information about the muscle length position, it can not be considered as a proprioceptor. But, it enables us to identify whether there is an object or not at this muscle length. Hence, it is necessary for identifying positions in the cognitive map and it helps us in choosing goals. The term proprioception for an experience of the body itself whereas perception is for an experience of the environment surrounding the body. Now it is a fact that an environment implies something that is surrounded, and therefore an awareness of the environment implies an awareness of the body existing in the environment. Equally, an awareness of the body entails some feeling of its relation to the surroundings. So there can be no perception without an implied proprioception, nor can there be any proprioception without some awareness. The process of forming a perception begins with sensory experiences of the world. This stage involves the recognition of environmental stimuli provided through the five senses. It is to be noted that proprioception is a form of perception in which the sensory information is obtained from the body only [74].

3.4 Cognition

Cognition is a term referring to the mental processes involved in gaining knowledge and comprehension. These processes include thinking, knowing, remembering, judging and problemsolving. These are higher-level functions of the brain and encompass language, imagination, perception, and planning.

The study of how we think dates back to the time of the ancient Greek philosophers Plato and Aristotle. In his study of the mind, Plato proposed that people understand the world by first identifying basic principles stored inside themselves and then using rational thought to create knowledge. This viewpoint was later advocated by other philosophers such as Rene Descartes and linguist Noam Chomsky. This approach to cognition is often referred to as rationalism. Another approach to cognition is referred to as empriricism. This was introduced by Aristotle who believed that people acquire their knowledge through the observations they collect from the world. Later, thinkers including John Locke and B.F. Skinner advocated this point of view.

During the earliest days of psychology and for the first half of the twentieth century, psychology was largely dominated by psychoanalysis, behaviorism, and humanism. A formal field of study devoted solely to the study of cognition emerged as part of the "cognitive revolution" of the 1960s. The field of psychology concerned with the study of cognition is known as cognitive psychology [75].

One of the earliest definitions of cognition was presented in the first textbook on cognitive psychology published in 1967. According to Neisser [76], cognition is "those processes by which the sensory input is transformed, reduced, elaborated, stored, recovered, and used". This means transforming the Sensory Inputs (sensations from the environment surrounding you such as the information that you see, hear, taste and smell) into signals that your brain can understand and act upon. For example, if we see an object flying through the air toward us, the information is taken in by our eyes and transferred as a neural signal to our brain. Our brain then sends out signals to our muscle groups so that we are able to respond and move out of the way before the object smacks us in the head [77].

The world is full of enormous amount of sensory experiences. To get a meaning out of all this incoming information, it is important for the brain to be able to reduce experience of the world down to the fundamentals (i.e. get a summary or the key points only). For instance, instead of remembering every detail about what the professor wore each day, where we sat during each class session and how many students were in the class, we focus your attention and memory on the key ideas presented during each lecture. The key points represent perceptions. Hence, perceptual learning and cognitive learning are strongly related [59]. However, there is a sharp distinction between perception (the processing of sensory information that occurs at several levels) and cognition (the judging of representational contents related to reasoning) [78].

Recently, many studies are performed to understand the fetus cognition development. In [79], the cognitive functions of the fetus are investigated. The human brain is designed to execute cognitive functions, such as perception, attention, action, memory and learning. It has been found that the fetal action planning is established by 22 weeks and investigations using four-dimensional ultrasound reveal that complexity of fetal motor action and behavior increases as pregnancy progresses whereas the fetus processes sensory stimuli at a cortical level starting from the 25 weeks of gestation.

3.5 Cognitive maps

Tolman proposed the term cognitive map, which is an internal mental representation (or image) of external environmental feature or landmark. He thought that individuals acquire large numbers of cues (i.e. signals) from the environment and could use these to build a mental image of an environment (i.e. a cognitive map) [80–82]. The cognitive map is a person's spatial memory that store knowledge of the world and its events and processes [83,84]. A cognitive map consists of "positions". By using this internal representation of a physical space they could get to the goal by knowing where it is in a complex of environmental features through different paths. Cognitive mapping is usually divided into building two internal representations: one for developing person to object relation (egocentric) and another for object to object relation (allocentric). Imperfections in encoding either relations can introduce imperfections in representations of environments in memory [85].

Burgess & O'Keefe considered that the cognitive map provides a Euclidean description of the surroundings from an allocentric reference perspective, informing on places in the environment, objects to be found in that places, and spatial relations, driving wayfinding, goal-directed behavior and exploration [86]. Some studies done on cognitive map consider it allows one to locate oneself in a familiar environment and to go from one place to another even through parts of the environment were never visited before. Others see that it is not a unitary integrated representation, but consists of stored discrete pieces including landmarks, route segments, and regions [87]. Although there are many studies performed on high-level cognitive maps whose purpose is to navigate to go from one route to another, how to link routes to go from one location to another, and how people have different abilities to form cognitive maps. There are no studies done on the origin of the cognitive maps in the fetus stage.

The formation of cognitive maps are still unknown. Recently, a study [54] highlighted that the sensorimotor system of the fetus plays an important role in forming the cognitive map. They track the fetal origin of infants' sensorimotor behavior. Their observations on fetuses suggests that the fetus's first motor activity allows it to feel the space around it and to feel its body. This primitive motor babbling gives way progressively to sensorimotor behavior which already possesses most of the characteristics of infants' later behavior, for instance, repetition of actions leading to sensations, building intentions, getting motor control and oriented reactions to sensory stimulation. In this way the fetus can start developing a body map and acquiring knowledge of its limited physical and social environment.

The influence of proprioception on human spatial cognition is investigated in [88] and it is found that proprioception can influence the time necessary to use spatial representations while other factors such as visuo-spatial abilities can influence the capacity to form accurate spatial representations [89]. This was done by the study of the navigation of blind individuals and comparing to the navigation and way finding in individuals without any visual impairments [90]. It is found that the combination of both proprioception and auditory sense helps the blind individuals to build their cognitive map for the surrounding environment and they are able to navigate easily after a number of trials [85]. These studies included the sense of touch with the proprioception. Some applications are made to help blind individuals move freely, based on these findings [91]. Accordingly, the spatial positions can be represented interms of proprioceptions and the sense of touch (i.e. pressure perception).

CHAPTER 4_

THE PROPOSED FRAMEWORK

We will follow a methodology that is inspired from system-based modeling in computer science. This approach starts with a black box for which we partially know the external (input/output) behavior. Then according to the knowledge acquired about the system, we propose an internal structure of the black box that is able to reproduce the known external behavior. This internal structure can call for smaller black boxes and we iterate until we get consistent with the knowledge. This way, the model follows a constructive approach.

To choose a structure when we have a few knowledge, we have to apply heuristics. One particularly important heuristic is the Occam razor. Our knowledge is that the fetus learns by interaction with its environment using its sensorimotor system. The inputs to the sensorimotor system are the sensory feedbacks. These will represent the basic data upon which the knowledge is acquired. Using the repetitive recieved sensory feedbacks, it begins building perceptions as explained in previous chapter in sections 3.2, 3.3. Using perceptual learning, cognition will evolve making cognitive maps that represent an internal structure of the environment as illustrated in previous chapter in sections 3.4, 3.5.

We have made the simplest choices with high level of abstraction in the model implementation following Occam razor. For instance, our model focuses on the problem of moving the elbow upwards to reach different locations vertically at different speeds and get the corresponding sensation, binary sequences are used to represent the motor command signal sent from the CNS to the muscle. For movement leaning and generation, we use HMM because it is simple and suitable for dealing with sequences. In addition, it has a probabilistic basis and enable us to get the most probable sequence. An inverse model is used to generate command sequences as mentioned in the previous chapter in section 3.1. At the end of this constructive method, the model we obtained is by construction consistent with the *biological hypotheses* made about the problem. So, the study of this model is in fact a study of these hypotheses.

Due to the unavailability of real data about the fetus, we will use simulated data extrapolated from knowledge about the children sensory motor development.

Definitions

Due to the availability of many definitions in literature for each part of our model as explained in chapter 2.5, the definitions chosen with respect to our model are demonstrated below. This provides better understanding for the model and alleviate any possible confusion.

- Sensorimotor map: is a map that associates the motor command to its corresponding sensory data 3.1.
- Perceptions: is the process of interpreting sensory information. We identify it as the interpretation of the sensory information coming from the environment and it is a cognitive process. For instance, the cutaneous pressure obtained by touching an object from the environment produces a perception that there is an object. In addition, different objects result in different pressures, so, we refer to these pressures as pressure perceptions 3.2.
- Proprioception: is a special form of perception in which the sensory information is obtained from the body only. For instance, it is the ability to interpret the sensory information from the muscle spindle as a self-position in space without any external information from the environment 3.3.
- Proprioceptors: are mechanoreceptors (sensory neurons) that are used to produce proprioception which is the self-position in space 3.3. We use muscle spindle to get the length information of the muscle. A muscle can have different length values, some of them are well-perceived and recognized as self-position for this muscle, we refer to these as length proprioceptions.
- Position: it is a proprioception when experienced from the body itself and is a perception when experienced from the environment. For instance, the position of a muscle is determined from the length of the muscle obtained by the muscle spindle. But, to make an interpretation about the state of that position (whether there is an object or not), other sensory data such as the tactile pressure is needed. In other words, the muscle position is a proprioception but when it touches an object in the environment, it creates a perception regarding that position (i.e. there is an object here). Hence, it is a pair of length (obtained from muscle spindle) and pressure (obtained by the tactile sensation of the surrounding environment) 3.3.
- Cognitive map: a map of positions 3.5. The fetus is able to move its hand to suck its thumb, which means it has the ability to recognize its mouth location and learn how to reach it. Similary, it can grab its umbilical cord which means it is able to reach

it. From these simple moves, we believe that the fetus forms a simple cognitive map that enables it to reach different objects in the womb. We will focus on egocentric map which depends on changing the body position to go to an object rather than allocentric. It can be 1D in case of moving in one direction or 2D in case of moving vertically and horizontally. But, the structure of the cognitive map is not our concern in this work. We are more interested in the content of the cognitive map and how it can be expressed in terms of the input sensory data.

4.1 Simplifying Hypotheses

For the tractability and traceability of the model, we use four simplifying hypotheses in our model:

- 1. An increase in contraction of one muscle causes the increase in length of the antagonist muscle by the same amount during motion.
- 2. Due to the dependency relation between the length and the contraction during motion, we abstract the pair of antagonist muscles into one muscle and use the length proprioception.
- 3. After the muscle stops, the tension caused by contraction relaxes and decreases while the length remains the same.
- 4. The sensation of the environment is represented by the cutaneous pressure as either zero indicating the fluid pressure or one indicating an object.

4.2 Biological knowledge and hypotheses captured by the model

Based on the hypothesis developmental psychology, explained in section 3.1, that the infants depends on performing exploratory or random movements to create associations between such movements and the resulting perceived effects. We extrapolate the hypothesis that the fetus learns through two main phases namely, the Exploration phase and the Exploitation phase. The Exploration phase is the first phase that the fetus passes through to collect large amount of sensory and motor data by making random movements. During this phase, it makes vast amount of random movements without having any intention or goal. These random movements result in sensations collected through its body and sent to its mind. This helps it to develop its sensorimotor capabilities and their usage in making the cognitive map. On the other hand, in the Exploitation phase, the fetus has already gained some awareness and starts learn making intended movements. To make the transition from the Exploration phase to the Exploitation phase, it is necessary to have improved cognitive abilities such as differentiating between different sensations to various stimuli, linking these information in building the cognitive map of positions of the surrounding environment. This is in addition to being able to learn the relation between the motor skills required to move from one

position to another. After that, exploiting all these information to make a goal-directed movement can be done in the Exploitation phase. Both phases are explained as follows:

- 1. Exploration Phase: it is responsible for developing the sensorimotor map and helps in building a primary cognitive map.
 - (a) Issue a random command that activates a random motor neuron.
 - (b) The motor neuron sends a contraction signal to the muscle.
 - (c) Execution of the command (muscle contraction)
 - (d) Sense the perceived state (muscle length, tactile pressure), this state represents a position in the cognitive map.
 - (e) Learn and record the association : this motor command = these proprioceptions and perceptions (L, P) = this position.
 - (f) Repeat from (a) until the space is entirely covered.
- 2. Exploitation Phase:

On the basis of the exploration phase, the fetus is now able to reach a given position stored in its cognitive map. To do so the fetus system uses the information from the cognitive map to build a specific internal model to program a given movement in a given context. For instance, it can choose to put its thumb in its mouth either quickly or slowly.

- (a) Build an intention (reach a given target state/position)
- (b) Build a motor program (build an internal model from the cognitive map: Given the current perceived state, if you want this position, so you want these perceived states, so you want this command)
- (c) Generate a motor command (stimulates one or more alpha motor neurons)
- (d) Execution (muscle contraction)
- (e) Get the perceived state (muscle length, tactile pressure)
- (f) Comparison of the target state and the perceived state, if there is a discrepancy, repeat from (b).

Passing through these phases, all the required building blocks for making a goal-directed movements are generated.

4.3 The Proposed Framework

This sub-section explains the proposed framework of the development of the human cognitive processes and the ability to make goal-directed movements.



Figure 4.1 – The System Framework. The system works in bottom-top approach where the bottom represents the low-level processes and the top depicts the high-level processes. There are four main building blocks of our system. 1. The Environment with which the fetus interacts and gets its exteroceptions in response to its actions such as the pressure in case of touching an object. 2. Muscle it is the source of interaction of the body with the environment. 3. Cognitive Processes of the mind: it includes, a. Sensorimotor map: it is a map that contains the command sequences issued by the brain to a muscle and the corresponding sensory information that includes both exteroceptions and proprioceptions such as the muscle length. b. Proprioception: it uses the length information in the sensory map to perform higher level processing. c. Perception: it uses the rest of the information in the sensorimotor map to perform higher level processing and generate perceptions from the sensory data. d. mechanoreceptors-association-map: it generates associations of the recorded proprioceptions and perceptions to generate the position concept. e. **Cognitive Map:** it represents all the positions identified by the mechanorecepor association map. f. Movement learning: it learns how to go from one position to another. g. Goal-directed movement: it chooses the target task that should be done to move from the current position to the target position. h. Inverse Internal Model: it learns how to achieve a task that is specified by the goal-directed movement block and it learns how to generate the required command sequence to perform that task.

The system framework consists of three main building blocks shown in Figure 4.1:

1. The Environment

It is a representation of the locations of different objects around the fetus. It will be reflected as exteroceptors (pressure values) in the sensorimotor map.

2. The Muscle

It is part of the body that interacts with the environment and allow the sensorimotor map to get updated. It provides the sensorimotor map with data about the motor command applied to it and the sensory feedback sent by its mechanoreceptors to the CNS.

- 3. The Cognitive Processes
 - (a) The sensorimotor Map Memory

It is a memory recording all the commands that are issued and the corresponding sensory feedbacks from the body and the environment, referred to as proprioceptors and exteroceptors, respectively. It is shown in Figure 4.2.



Figure 4.2 – The Sensorimotor Map

(b) Proprioception Generation

The input sensory data (sensory length from the muscle spindle) is converted into higher-level proprioceptions though time. Their numbers usually increase with time as the fetus reach more sensory values as its physical abilities improves. It is implemented as a form of clustering where the number of clusters is dynamically increasing with repetition. Figure 4.3 shows how the proprioceptions corresponding to sensory values are depicted in the rest of the thesis.



Figure 4.4 – The mechanoreceptors-association-map



Figure 4.3 – From Sensory data to Proprioception

(c) Perception Generation

It is a cognitive process in which the input sensory pressures are grouped such that each group gives a sensation different from the other groups.

(d) The mechanoreceptors-association-map between length proprioceptions and pressure perceptions

As time moves on, more values for both length and pressure will be obtained from the sensory neurons. Hence, more proprioceptions are generated. Then, it will generate connections between the length and its corresponding pressure over time. Figure 4.4 demonstrates how the the relation between length and pressure perceptions.

(e) The Cognitive Map

In literature, the cognitive map is defined as a person's spatial memory that store knowledge of the world and its events and processes [83] [84]. In other word, it is

a map of all the positions identified by our mind. The cognitive map is used to reach any of these positions which is the base of making goal-directed movements. We are interested in the Cognitive Map formed only from proprioceptions and pressure perceptions, vision will not be considered because it is not fully developed in the fetus stage.

(f) Movement Learning

Its objective function is learning how to change the muscle length from an initial value to a final value by generating the suitable command sequence.

We see that moving from one length to another can be seen as a task in a broader sense. Hence, we will use it to represent the cognition ability of the fetus of its body in the first place. From our point of view, the movement learning comprises two main units:

i. Tasks Perception

Tasks are then defined out of the length proprioceptions. They are transitions from one proprioception to another. A muscle movement means that its length is changed from initial to final length. Hence, the brain will learn the task of how to move from any initial length proprioceptions to a final length proprioception. The number of tasks depends on the number of proprioceptions. This means the number of tasks are increasing with time. The task Task(Li, Lf) is a tuple of a motor command, initial length proprioception (Li) and final length proprioception (Lf). Figure 4.5 shows how a task is defined from proprioceptions.



ii. Tasks Learning

Each perceived task is to be learned in this unit to get the parameters that represent this task. The task parameters are saved in the cognitive memory. This module is implemented using HMM. For learning a task to move from one initial length to another final length, all the sub-sequences that start at the specified initial length and end at the final length are collected with their



Figure 4.6 – Movement Learning

corresponding command sequences. This forms the training set. HMM trains using this training set and gets parameters that corresponds to this task. It is to be noted that the command sequence may differ in these sub-sequences although they cause the change between the same lengths. This is due to the fact that to reach from one position to another can be done with different behaviors. This information is included in the motor command sequence and is taken into consideration in the learning process.

(g) Learning how to make a goal-directed movement

The fetus will combine the learned different movements and the learned relation between length and pressure to learn how to make an intended movement to reach a certain position referred to as a goal. Its objective function is to change the length from the current value to a new value and get the intended pressure as well. Accordingly, it will calculate:

i. length proprioception Error

$$E_L = (L_t - L_a)^2 (4.1)$$

where L referes to length proprioception, L_t is the target length and L_a is the actual length.

ii. pressure perception Error

$$E_P = (P_t - P_a)^2 (4.2)$$

where P referes to pressure perception, P_t is the target pressure and P_a is the actual pressure.



Figure 4.7 – Goal-directed movement



Figure 4.8 – Inverse Internal Model

(h) The Inverse Internal Model

When a fetus intends to accomplish a task, it will need to issue the corresponding command sequence. It will exploit the learned task parameters to estimate the command sequence. The internal model is responsible for applying the decoding (inverse model). HMM is used to estimate the command sequence using the Viterbi algorithm.

Figure 4.9 demonstrates the implementation of each cognitive process.

Our aim is to build a clear and simple model that can illustrate how the fetus human is able to move its muscle to go from one position to another either to reach an object or just to move freely. To achieve this aim, we need to go through different levels of processing in the mind. We will start from the low-level sensorimotor system to the high-level cognitive processes.



Figure 4.9 – The cognitive processes implementation

CHAPTER 5_____

GENERATION OF PROPRIOCEPTIONS AND PERCEPTIONS

Do we feel the exact sensory information sent from the body to our brain? The answer is no. We may sense our arm moving around, but we can not measure its length precisely. We can tell where it is approximately only. This is because our mind works with approximations and makes interpretations accordingly. Similarly, during your daily life, there is massive amount of information, but your mind does not preserve them all. For instance, moving in a street in one day, hearing a lot of noise and passing by different buildings. In the end of the day, our mind will not remember everything you have heard and will not remember all the buildings we have passed by. It will only remember the main things like the building we were going to, the people we have talked to. To save more information, they need to be repeated several times until they become recognizable and be stored in our memory.

Our mind processes the sensory information the same way as explained in previous section 3.3. It does not save every single value each time. Instead, it processes the incoming values and save the important information from them. For instance, the sensory information coming from a muscle spindle will be used to generate a sense about the length of that muscle (i.e. a proprioception). Each time a proprioception value is obtained, it will be saved in memory. In the same way, the tactile pressure information collected by touching different objects from the environment forms perceptions that are saved in memory. It is to be noted that proprioception is not recognized once being obtained, instead, it needs to be repeated several times to be saved in the memory as explained in previous section 3.2.

To summarize, getting proprioceptions and perceptions are cognitive processes that work on the input sensory data collected over time and saved in memory. It is to be noted that our mind is not accurate, the cognition is a high-level processing but is not very accurate. Hence, our mind is not supposed to identify the exact values of the sensory data, instead, it determines an approximation for them. Since the proprioceptions are representations of the muscle lengths that are recognized cognitively by the mind and the perceptions are interpretation of different tactile sensations and separating them according to similarity, unsupervised learning seems to fit well for these representations. For proprioceptions, the sensory lengths are clustered to determine if they represent the same cognitive length or a different one. Similarly, for perceptions, the sensations are clustered to identify either we are touching the same object or a different one. Accordingly, a clustering algorithm should be used to generate proprioceptions and perceptions. K-means clustering seems to be a good candidate because it makes clustering using similarity and, at the same time, gives approximation for each cluster represented by the mean. Both proprioceptions and perceptions can be presented by these means. But, the shortcoming of the k-means clustering is the predetermination of the number of clusters (k) which can not be biologically interpreted. Accordingly, we need to find a natural way for choosing the number of clusters.

The learning process evolves with time as inputs are presented. For example, adults learn new skills by practicing it through time. The learning process builds the human mind. The human mind is not the brain; the mind refers to the mental and cognitive processes while the brain represents a set of physical neurons. The mind is a higher-level structure that is built gradually using cognitive processes as the brain gets more inputs. In our problem, we model the production of proprioceptions and perceptions from the input sensory data.

As in the case of learning a new skill, in which a human learns gradually as inputs are presented, with repetition, we believe that a fetus human develops its cognition through the repetition of certain values with time.

Initially, the fetus will not be able to distinguish precise sensory values, due to its limited abilities that improve with time. We are interested in how this cognition ability increases with time. Our idea is based on that the most repeated value in a given cluster will dominate. It is not allowed that two values dominate together. So, in case another value in the cluster is repeated many times as the dominant value, it is expelled from the cluster and forms a new cluster on its own and take the similar values as its cluster members.

Applying this to our problem, at first, the fetus will group all the sensory values it receives in one cluster. When a sensory value is repeated a lot with time, its mind starts to distinguish it from the rest of values. This will create a new cluster for this value as the center of the cluster, the cluster members will be its similar values.

Through time, it will be able to distinguish all the values incrementally by repeating its actions and receiving the same sensory values. Since, the brain is not very precise and noisy, the center is updated to be the average value of the cluster members. Following this idea, we propose a new clustering technique referred to as, *frequency-based-means clustering*, explained in Figure 5.1. We use the frequency-based-means clustering to obtain proprioceptions and perceptions over time.

In this algorithm, the input is either a sensory length or a sensory pressure. If it is the first

time to receive an input, this input is considered as the center of the first cluster, the number of samples in this cluster becomes one and one is the maximum count in this cluster. When another input is received, it is compared to all the previous inputs, in case it is the old sample, the sample count is incremented. After that, the sample count is compared to the maxcount of the cluster and the repetition threshold. If it is greater than the maxcount or the repetition threshold, the sample will be expelled from the cluster and form a cluster on its own and take the similar samples as its cluster members; then the cluster center is calculated as the average of all cluster members. Otherwise, the cluster center will be updated to be the new average, the count and maximum count will be incremented. Otherwise, the sample is new, it is assigned to the cluster with the nearest cluster center with count equals to one. After that, the cluster center is updated.

The cluster centers are referred to as either the proprioceptions or perceptions (according to the input) in our case. This process will be applied to all the sensory information such as length and skin pressure.

This way the human mind perceptions evolve with time; which represents cognition improvement.

The sequence of observations O is formed of the perceptions $o_i \in X$.

By recording all this information, the fetus brain builds its training dataset. After that, it starts to learn the relation between O and Q and gets the mapping parameters as in problem 3 mentioned in previous section 2.3.

The fetus brain then learns different tasks where each task represents moving to a new perception value from the current perception value.



Figure 5.1 – Frequency-based-means Clustering

We present below an example that traces the frequency-based-means clusering algorithm using given sensory data.

Tracing Example.

Assume that we have sensory data sequence in which one sensory value is input at each time t as shown in table 5.1. We provide the tracing of grouping them using the frequency-based-means clustering algorithm.

time t	sensory value
1	1
2	2
3	1
4	10
5	10
6	11
7	10

Table 5.1 - Input sensory values at different times

1. At time t = 1:

cluster 1 = 1

cluster center=1

 $\operatorname{count}(1) = 1$

2. At timet = 2:

cluster 1 = 1, 2

cluster center = 1.5

counts = 1, 1, maxcount = 1

3. At time t = 3:

cluster 1 = 1, 2

cluster center = 1.3

counts = 2, 1, maxcount = 2

4. At time t = 4:

cluster 1 = 1, 2, 10

cluster center = 3.5

counts = 2, 1, 1, maxcount = 2

5. At time t = 5:

cluster 1 = 1, 2, 10

cluster center = 4.8

counts = 2, 1, 2, maxcount = 2

6. At time 6:

cluster 1 = 1, 2, 10, 11

counts = 2, 1, 2, 1, maxcount = 2

cluster center = 5.8

7. At time 7:

cluster 1 = 1, 2, 10, 11

counts = 2, 1, 3, 1

count(10) > maxcount at time t = 6, Then form a new cluster with cluster center = 10 and redistribute the previous samples.

cluster 1 = 1, 2counts 1 = 2, 1cluster center 1 = 1.3cluster 2 = 10, 11counts 2 = 3, 1cluster center 2 = 10.25

The frequency-based-means clustering algorithm can work on sequential online data. Its time of convergence is independent from the data values but it is dependent on the frequency of the data values and the repetition threshold that is chosen. Table 5.2 summarizes the main differences between the K-means clustering and the Frequency-based-means clustering.

Point of Comparison	$K ext{-Means}$	Frequency-based Means
Requires	True	False
Pre-determined		
Number of Clusters		
Results may be altered	True	False
from one run to another		
Number of Required	1	1
Parameters		
Suitable for Online	False	True
Input Data		
Clustering Criteria	Distance-based	Distance-based
Type of data	Quantitative	Repetitive Quantitative data

Table 5.2 – Comparison between K-means clustering and the Frequency-based-means clustering

It is shown that the proposed frequency-based-means clustering algorithm is suitable for online quantitative data that have repetitions. It does not require a predetermined number of clusters and evolves with time according to the chosen repetition threshold. It is used for creating perceptions and proprioceptions in our problem because they are acquired by repetitions as was explained in section 3.3.

CHAPTER 6____

_____CREATING THE MECHANORECEPTORS-ASSOCIATION-MAP

As explained in previous chapter 1.4 in section 2.1, the cerebral cortex contains somatosensory cortex which collects all the sensory data from different sensory organs and the association cortex which blends different data to obtain higher-level interpretations. Based on this biological knowledge, we create a map referred to as a mechanoreceptors-associationmap. According to the collected sensory data, higher level perceptions are created. The perceptions obtained from different sensory neurons are associated in the mechanoreceptorsassociation-map. The association links are dynamically updated with time as more cognitive abilities are acquired or as there is a change in the environment. Once an ensemble of perceptions are produced together, they are linked together using links with small weights. These weights are increased everytime this ensemble is repeated in order to strengthen the association between them. This way, the association link weights between different perceptions of an ensemble are proportional to the strength of the ensemble. This means that the perceptions that do not occur together should have zero weights for their association links.

In case of a dynamically changing environment, some ensembles may exist for some times then they no longer do. In that case, the association link weights of that ensemble should decrease gradually until they become zero.

Figure 6.1 demonstrates the association between length proprioceptions and pressure perceptions in the mechanoreceptors-association-map. The length proprioceptions are created from sensory length values and the pressure perceptions are formed from sensory pressures. Their integration reflects whether there is an object in the environment or not. Both the proprioceptions and perceptions that occur together have association link created with weight greater than or equals to 1. If any proprioception does not exist simultaneously with a perception, their link weights are zeros.



Figure 6.1 – Length-pressure perceptions Relation. (a) The muscle has sensory length values from LS1 to LS6. The environment represents the objects by tactile pressures at different proprioceptive lengths, zero means there is no object while one means there is an object at that proprioceptive length. (b) At time t1, all the length sensory values received are perceived as one proprioception, the same is done for the pressure sensory values. This is because none of the sensory values is repeated as much as it is needed to be significantly noticed. At time t2, three sensory length values (LS1, LS3, LS6) are repeated significantly to be proprioceptions. They form the main proprioceptions as clusters with the similar sensory received until this time without being significantly repeated. On the other hand, The pressure P2 = 1 is also repeated much to be a perception. This is when the fetus starts to feel this object and save this sensation in its memory. Notice the association link between L6 and P2 because they occur together. Each length proprioception is connected to all the pressure connections with weights equal to their occurrence together. The figure does not show the zero weights for simplicity.

These associations are updated through time when new perceptions are added or even deleted from one or more sensory neurons. For any length proprioception (L_i) and pressure proprioception (P_j) , there is a associations (L_i, P_j) , with weight $= w_{LiPj}$.

When a command sequence (Q_t) results in perceptions L_i, P_j , then the weight is updated according to algorithm 3. When a pair of a length proprioception and pressure proprioception occurs at the same time, their link weight increase by one unless it reached a maximum threshold to prevent domination. Similarly, the links between pairs of this length and other pressures will decrease. This is to model the case of dynamic environment where an object exists sometimes then disappears due to either its movement or the body movement. Accordingly, the object is not in the same previous place and does not correspond to this length anymore. Despite this change, the mind does not forget that this length corresponds to that pressure (of the object) instantly. It needs some time to forget this link. That is why the link weight decreases gradually by one each time this link is not correct until it reaches zero when it is assumed it does not exist anymore. The resulting weights are saved in memory for future use in making goal directed movements.

Algorithm 3 The relation between length perceptions and pressure perceptions

Variables:

T: The final time.

L: The set of length values.P: The set of pressure values.

 $L_i \in L$: Length value.

 $P_j \in P$: Pressure value.

 w_{LiPj} : The connection weight between length value Li and pressure value Pj.

Begin

```
for t = 1: T do

for each L_i \in L do

for each P_j \in P do

if (L_t == L_i) \land (P_t == P_j) then

w_{L_iP_j}(t) = w_{L_iP_j}(t-1) + 1

w_{L_iP_k}(t) = max (0, w_{L_iP_k}(t-1) - 1)

such that k \neq j.

end if

end for

end for
```

End

Hence, this architecture is dynamic as the number of perceptions changes with time until it reaches stability, when the change in weights is nearly constant and no new perceptions are created.
CHAPTER 7_

MOVEMENT LEARNING AND THE INVERSE INTERNAL MODEL

As illustrated in previous chapter 1.4, muscle fibers are innervated by motor neurons. Signal must be transmitted from the CNS to motor neurons in order to contract their muscle fibers. When muscle contracts, sensory feedbacks are sent from the muscle sensory neurons to the CNS. The coordination of this process forms the sensorimotor loop explained in section 3.1. In order to reach a position, a specific signal must be sent from the CNS to the motor neurons reponsible for contracting the muscle. The production of this signal is a form of learning.

This chapter illustrates the process of learning to move a muscle from one position to another using HMM explained in previous section 2.4.2. This process is based on the previous cognitive processes of proprioception generation and building the mechanoreceptors-associationmap which defines positions. Once the positions are determined, tasks can be defined such that a task is the transition from one proprioception to another. Accordingly, the number of defined tasks is proportional to the number of generated proprioceptions. It is important to note that the task is related to proprioceptions but is not related to perceptions. This is because it is focused on learning how to change the muscle lengths without any knowledge of pressures. Since we are interested in vertical movement upwards only, the tasks will be defined for pairs of proprioceptions with increasing order. For instance, a task is defined from L1 to L2 if and only if L1 < L2. Figure 7.1 shows how the tasks are obtained and used.



Figure 7.1 – Task Life Cycle

Once the tasks are obtained, each task will be learned using HMM as shown in Figure 7.2. The command sequence represents the hidden state sequence Q such that any command q_t at time t represents whether there is a spike (1) or not (0).



Figure 7.2 – The structure of a HMM of one task.

Accordingly, a HMM model $\lambda = (Q, A, O, B, \pi)$, is built for each task with the following characteristics:

- The set of hidden states $Q = \{q_1, q_2\}$ is a set of 2 states corresponding to 1 or 0 commands.
- $A = \begin{bmatrix} a_{11} & a_{12} \\ a_{21} & a_{22} \end{bmatrix}$ is a transition probability matrix A, each a_{ij} representing the probability of moving from state i to state j, s.t. $\sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij} = 1 \forall i$.
- $O = o_1 o_2 \dots o_T$ is a sequence of T observations, each one is drawn from the set of the defined proprioceptions $X = \{x_1, x_2, \dots x_N\}$.
- $B = b_i(o_t)$ is the emission probability matrix of size $2 \times N$ such that 2 is the number of the states and N is the number of the defined proprioceptions. Each cell represents the probability of an observation o_t being generated from a state *i*.
- π is the initial probabilities of all the states.

To learn a task, we need to estimate its transition probability matrix (A) and its emission probability matrix (B). This is done using Baum-Walsh Expectation Maximization algorithm. The algorithm starts with a randomly chosen A and B, then it iterates through the E-step and M-step illustrated in chapter 1.4. Finally, it will converge to good estimates for A and B.

The estimated A and B act as the parameter of this task. They will be saved in the memory so that whenever a task is required to be done, its parameters will be retrieved from memory.

These parameters are used by the inverse internal model that is responsible for estimating the motor command sequence needed to make a task. In our model, this is implemented using the Viterbi algorithm which chooses the most probable sequence given the task parameters.

CHAPTER 8_____

MAKING A GOAL-DIRECTED MOVEMENT

Voluntary movements can be done to change a limb position from one position to another by sending a motor command sequence to the limb muscles. The voluntary movements are said to be goal-directed when they are required to reach a position with some perceptions. For instance, reaching a certain object in the environment can be considered as a goal. In case of a fetus, there are some simple goals such as sucking its thumb as already mentioned in chapter 1.4. To achieve this, the fetus thumb has to reach the position of the mouth and feel the required sensation of its tongue. This simple goal requires recognition of the current proprioception and the current pressure perception (to say if the thumb is in the mouth or not), a cognition of different positions, the ability to identify a task of moving from the current to the target positions and to estimate the required motor command sequence then issuing the required motor command sequences using the sensorimotor system to the muscles. Other examples can be grasping the umbilical cord or touching the womb. Despite that the environment of the fetus is small and its goals are simple, they help in building the basic building blocks for making complex directed movements. For the infants and adults, the goals are more complex and may need making a plan for a series of movements. For example, reaching an object which is far away such as a food in the refrigerator in another room. This requires planning of many movements starting from knowing the way to the refrigerator from the current position, reaching there, then opening the door and taking the target food. Looking at such a complex goal, it can be divided into a series of motor commands given to many body muscles to move from one position to another until the target is achieved.

In this chapter, we demonstrate how goal-directed movements can be generated. In addition

to the sensorimotor system, each of the cognitive processes defined in the previous chapters play an important role in making the goal-directed movement.

The role of the cognitive map

The cognitive map consists of positions identified by proprioceptions and perceptions, the goal is defined by choosing to reach one target position from the cognitive map according to the target perceptions. The cognitive map develops through time as more positions are produced. Figure 8.1 shows an example of a cognitive map that has five positions and depicts the current and the target positions.



Figure 8.1 – The cognitive map. An example of a cognitive map with five positions showing the current position of the muscle and the target position required to be reached (the goal).

The role of the mechanoreceptors-association-map

Different identified proprioceptions and perceptions that occur together are associated together. This association defines a position in the cognitive map. The more proprioceptions and perceptions are obtained, the more positions are defined, the larger the cognitive map, the more goals can be chosen. Figure 8.2 shows how positions are represented by the association links between proprioceptions and perceptions. There can be proprioceptions and perceptions values that are not connected together because they did not exist together at the same time such as L1 and P1. In this case, there is no position defined at this length L1 with that perception P1. Cognitive Map



Figure 8.2 – The mechanoreceptors-association-map showing defined positions in the cognitive map. In time t = 1, only one position is defined between L1 and P1. At time t = 2, positions are formed for (L1,P1), (L3,P1) and (L6,P2) because they occured together many times. On the other hand, no positions are defined between L1 and P2 or L3 and P2 or L6 and P1 because they didn't exist simulatenously.

The role of the sensorimotor system

A muscle can contract and change its length based on command sequences sent to its motor neurons as shown in Figure 8.3. Accordingly, motor commands are essential for muscle movements which are, in turn, necessary to obtain different sensory data. We make the hypothesis that the fetus starts making a large number of random movements by issuing random motor commands in the Exploration phase in which it collected a vast amount of sensory data. These sensory data are the basic building blocks for making the cognitive map.



Figure 8.3 – Moving a muscle from one position to another. The motor command sequences controls a muscle to change its initial length to reach the final target length.

The role of the movement learning

It learns the relation between positions and how to move from one position to another by identifying a task for each transition. It improves over time as more positions are generated and as their frequencies increase.

The role of the inverse internal model

It translates the required movement from the current position to the target position into a sequence of motor commands and send it to the muscle. Figure 8.4 summarizes the definition of a goal and how it can be reached through proprioceptions and perceptions. These pairs of proprioceptions act as positions in the cognitive map. After a task is determined, the inverse model generates the corresponding motor command sequence and send it to the target muscle.

Goals:

- 1- Touch this object (object pressure).
- 2- Go from position 1 (assumed to be equal to L1) to position 2 (assumed to be equal to L2).



Task(L1,L2) : Go from L1 to L2 to reach the goal using command sequences

Figure 8.4 – A summary of the goal-directed movement. Given a goal perceived pressure, the fetus should be able to get the length that is associated with this pressure according to its perception. This is depicted by the lines between the length and pressure perceptions. Then, a task of moving from the current length to the target length is defined. After that, a motor command sequence is generated to accomplish the task. The creation of perceptions is a cognitive process applied to the sensory data.

The development of this kind of movement requires the integration of all these cognitive processes. The developments starts from the early age of a fetus and continues improvement across the successive stages. The more the human capabilities increase, the more cognitive abilities it has, the more goals it becomes able to choose and learns to reach them.

We make the hypothesis that the fetus starts with interacting with its environment doing random movements produced by generating random command sequences. These command sequences will result in receiving sensory data like length and pressure. After these sensory data are collected, primary proprioceptions and perceptions are generated. This is in addition to their associations. Then, the primary positions are sent to the immature cognitive map. Tasks are defined from the length proprioceptions and learned. The cognitive map size is proportional to the number of positions, which is proportional to the determined number of proprioceptions and perceptions and perceptions are produced, the more sensory data obtained, the more proprioceptions and perceptions are produced, the more positions are defined from the association links, the larger the cognitive map. After some time, the fetus capabilities are enhanced and it is able to choose to either make a random movement or an intended movement based on a goal of reaching a target position or object from its memory.

Figure 8.5 demonstrates the whole process. At first random command sequence is generated, the sensory data are updated. Proprioceptions are produced from the length sensory data and perceptions are created from the pressure. Association links between the resulted proprioceptions and perceptions are developed with small weights. At the same time, tasks are formed and learned between pairs of proprioceptions. After some time, with the repetition of movements, the proprioceptions and perceptions increase , their links are strengthened. Hence, their corresponding positions are well-recognized in the cognitive map. Then, the fetus becomes able to choose a goal-directed movement choosing a target position to go to from the cognitive map. Based on its current position and the target position, a task to be performed is determined and the corresponding command sequence is issued.



Figure 8.5 – The Model of Learning How to make a goal-directed Movement. At any stage with a certain energy level, the fetus may try issuing either a random command movements or a goal-directed movements. This will generate a command sequence that will produce both proprioceptive length data and pressure data. Perceptions will be updated according to the newly added sensory data. Weights between length and pressure perceptions will be updated while tasks between length proprioceptions will be updated or even created and learned. The fetus may choose to either target a pressure proprioception goal and issue the required task or make any random action.

CHAPTER 9_

MODEL DATA GENERATION

Due to the unavailability of real data, we test our model using simulated data. The sensorimotor data are calculated by using equations from the literature [30]. We have used statistical and mathematical methods to obtain this data.

First, the command sequence is generated using Bernoulli distribution. Then, the proprioceptive length data are calculated using mathematical convolution. After that, the proprioceptions are produced and updated as more movements are done. A task between each pair of proprioceptions is defined as explained above. Figure 9.1 describes the whole process.

The command sequence

Motor neurons fire when they receive a command so that the corresponding muscle fibers contract. Hence, there will be a spike coming out from the firing neuron when there is a command. Accordingly, the command sequence represents the hidden state sequence Q such that any command q_t at time t represents whether there is a spike (1) or not (0). In other words, a command state sequence is represented by a binary sequence such that 1 implies contraction and 0 implies no contraction.

Initially, the time between consecutive command signals is large and it decreases gradually as the fetus gets older as it gains more energy and becomes able to get stronger contraction.

The command state sequence Q is generated from a Bernoulli distribution given by:

$$q_t = p^t \left(1 - p\right)^{1 - t} \tag{9.1}$$



Figure 9.1 – The Generated Data. First, the command sequence is generated. Second, the proprioceptive length data are calculated. Then, the proprioceptions are produced. m1 and m2 refer to the first and the second movements, respectively.

such that t = 1 refers to issuing a command with probability p and t = 0 implies the absence of command with probability (1 - p).

The sensory data

It dictates the sensory values obtained after using a given command sequence. As explained above, this includes both the proprioception which represents the length and the exteroception which is pressure in our problem.

When a command is given to a muscle, a force is generated causing increase in its fibers tension. Muscles differ in terms of the number of fibers and size such that increasing them means the ability to get more force. Each muscle is represented by a Gaussian function with large variance for large muscles and small variance for small muscles.

$$Muscle = exp\left(-\frac{(x - mean)^2}{\sigma^2}\right)$$
(9.2)

where x represents the fiber sizes.

The contraction is given by a convolution function between the muscle and the command sequence:

$$contraction = Muscle\Theta Q \tag{9.3}$$

where Θ denotes the convolution operator and Q is that state sequence.

The length sensory values are generated based on the fact that it increases by increasing the contraction and it is constant when the contraction is either constant or decreasing.

For an action with duration T, the length is given by:

$$length(t) = \begin{cases} length_{init}(t) & t \mod T = 0\\ length(t-1) + \Delta contraction & \Delta contraction > 0\\ length(t-1) & \Delta contraction \le 0 \end{cases}$$
(9.4)

The pressure appears when the fetus senses an obstacle (e.g. its face) that brings a different sensation. Initially, when the fetus has low energy, its muscle won't be able to reach any obstacle and hence, the pressure is zero. For simplicity, the pressure is modeled as either there is an object or not. The pressure is modeled as a unit step function.

$$pressure(t) = \begin{cases} 1 & length(t) \ge Threshold_{length} \\ 0 & length(t) < Threshold_{length} \end{cases}$$
(9.5)



Figure 9.2 shows an example of the data generated for the motor command sequence. the sensory length and the sensory pressure.

Figure 9.2 – An example of the generated data. The x-axis represents the time units and the y-axis represents the motor commands, the sensory length values and the sensory pressure values from top to bottom, respectively. The x-axis is divided into 20 time units which is the assumed duration of one upward movement.

CHAPTER 10____

EXPERIMENTAL SETUP AND SIMULATION RESULTS

We have modeled the movement learning evolution through a stage in which the fetus will be able to make movements by issuing commands with probability 0.9 using Bernoulli equation explained above. This probability was chosen empirically to reflect more movements are done upwards to get a wide range of sensory length values useful in our test. Choosing smaller probabilities will result in smaller range of length values obtained using convolution. In addition, our focus is on making volunatry movements so it is better to use high probability of issuing the commands. We assumed that the fetus will repeat moving its muscle upwards 10 times during this stage. So, the simulation is presented by 10 movements each has a duration of 20 time units. The number of movements and the duration of each movement are also chosen empirically to build our dataset with repetitive sensory length values to be used in getting the proprioceptions. Each movement will start at a random length starting with 5 which is the assumed minimum muscle length. It is to be noted that we are only interested in moving upwards using a voluntary movement. Accordingly, any change in length could have been done within these movements due to involuntary movements, reflexes or even voluntary movements in the opposite direction. Hence, we chose to start at random length values instead of a constant value. The Environment is modeled as either having an object or not at different lengths. If there is an object, the pressure is 1, otherwise, the pressure is zero. We have assumed that the object is static and is heavy (e.g. its face), so preprocessing is done to crop the lengths greater than the length at which the object is located, which is chosen as 14 in our experiment. It is a value chosen from the generated length values (from 5 to 20) less than the maximum value to describe the case when an object is placed at a

length value less than the maximum limit. The model runs incrementally as explained in the previous sections.

10.1 Experimental Results for getting the proprioceptions and perceptions

For getting the proprioceptions and the perceptions, we have used k-means clustering algorithm with k chosen using the Calinski Harabasz index criterion [92]. The interval given to the Calinski Harabasz index criterion was increasing with each movement by 1. Results have shown that increasing the number of clusters improves the performance which means that the number of clusters can reflect the enhancement of cognition level for proprioceptions and perceptions. Accordingly, we need to find a way of choosing k that is natural and can be interpreted biologically. This is provided by using the frequency-based means clustering which presents a way of evolution of cognition through increasing the number of clusters based on repeated feedbacks. Figure 10.1 shows how the input sensory data are clustered using the Frequency-based-means clustering and shows how the mean squared error decreases as movements increase; thus reflecting the fact that proprioceptions approach the sensory data. Figure 10.2 demonstrates how the threshold affects the performance of the clustering. When the threshold is low, the clustering process is fast and the mean squared error decreases fast. On the other hand, high threshold results in slow clustering and large clusters causes larger error. Figure 10.3 presents a comparison between the performance of the Frequency-based-means clustering and the k-means clustering using a constant value for k or using Calinski Harabasz index criterion. It shows that the Frequency-based-means clustering performs as good as the k-means using the Calinski Harabasz index whereas the constant k value has the worst performance. This result strengthens the idea that proprioceptions and perceptions must be increasing with time, otherwise, the human cognition capabilities deteriorate.



Figure 10.1 – An example of perceptions evolution across movements in one simulation. (a) The x-axis shows the sensory length values found per movement. Each color represents a cluster with cluster center marked by "x". Initially, all the obtained length values are assigned to one cluster. With the repetition of length values, they will be recognized as perceptions, hence, the number of perceptions increases with time. Here, the presented maximum length is the assumed maximum muscle length. (b) depicts the mean squared error between the actual length values and the perceived length values as well as the standard deviation across all movements. From (a) and (b), It is noticed that some movements that have the same perceptions incorporate an increase in the error as seen in the 2nd and the 3rd movements. This is due to the inclusion of either new length values or old values that are larger than the recognized perceptions which increases the error as well as the variance, those will be discriminated with time.



Figure 10.2 – Threshold effect in Frequency-based-means Clustering. Mean Squared Error between the actual sensory length values and the perceived ones are shown when the input data are clustered using Frequency-based-means clustering using different threshold values. When the threshold decreases, more clusters are produced. Hence, the average approaches the cluster members resulting in smaller MSE.



Figure 10.3 – Comparison between the performance of the Frequency-based-means clustering and K-means clustering. The results of generating perceptions for 10 movements obtained from 10 smulations and 10 LOOCV are depicted for the frequency-based-means with a threshold values equal to 4, k-means with k = 4, and k-means where k is chosen by Caliniski Harabasz. Mean Squared Error is calculated between the actual sensory length values that are clustered and the perceived lengths in each case. The frequency-based-means clustering gets nearly similar results to the k-means with the Caliniski Harabasz. The constant k-means has the worst performance because as the number of movements increase, more data are obtained and are distributed among the same number of clusters resulting in large clusters with increased intra-cluster distance. Accordingly, using a constant number of clusters is not suitable for data that increases with time and this demonstrates that perceptions must be increasing with time.

10.2 Experimental results of building the mechanoreceptor-association-map and the cognitive map

After getting the proprioceptions and perceptions, the mechanoreceptors-association-map is created using Algorithm 3 and it is shown in Figure 10.4. It can be seen that there can be a length having two pressure perceptions in early movements. This is due to the immature differentation between the different proprioceptions and mixing different sensory values that have different sensations in one group. This will be solved in the next movements as the sensory values with the same sensations are grouped together and the old association links fade.



Figure 10.4 – An example of the mechanoreceptors-association-map. The x-axis represents the length proprioceptions and the y-axis represents the pressure perceptions. Both the dots and the crosses depict the pressure perceptions at different length proprioceptions. Dots refer to one pressure perception and the crosses refer to another one.

Figure 10.5 demonstrates how the cognitive map is formed through consecutive movements. The number of positions of the cognitive map increases as more movements are done and as the mechanoreceptors-association-map is updated.



Figure 10.5 – An example of the resulting cognitive map.

10.3 Experimental Results of the Movement Learning and the Inverse Internal Model Implementations

For producing the proprioceptions for lengths and the perceptions for pressures, we assumed that a sensory data must be repeated at least 5 times to be recognized as a proprioception or a perception and saved in memory. The value 5 was chosen because it is half the number of movements; consequently, the sensory value repeated that much can be distinguished as perceptions. The sensory length values are used to create length proprioceptions, this is shown by Figure 10.8. It is noticed that the number of perceived lengths increases with time as more movements are generated, which means increasing the proprioceptions and the sense of the self-position. From the created perceptions, tasks are defined to move from one proprioception to a higher proprioception. The number of tasks produced across different movements is demonstrated by Figure 10.6. All the sequences of each task are collected and used for training and testing its HMM model using 10-Leave One Out Cross Validation (LOOCV). An example of the change in the number of sequences per each task is depicted by Figure 10.7.



Figure 10.6 – Number of Perceived Tasks Versus Number of Repetition of Moving Upwards. For the first three movements, no tasks are defined because there is only one perceived length. It is noticed that the number of tasks increases with the repetition as more proprioceptions will be recognized, hence, new tasks will be created. After sometimes, all the length domain is covered, so the number of tasks remains constant.



Figure 10.7 – One Example of The Number of Sequences per Tasks for many Movements Upwards. The x-axis represents the task number and the y-axis depicts the number of sequences per each task. The figure shows that the number of tasks increases with the repetition of movements as well as the increase in the number of sequences per tasks at a constant the number of tasks as in the 5th, 6th movements and the 7th, the 8th movements. The increase in the number of sequences for a task will help in better learning.



Figure 10.8 – Perception Evolution across Movements for the 10 LOOCV runs. (a) Shows the mean and the standard deviation of the number of the defined length proprioceptions. Initially, all the obtained length values are assigned to one cluster. With the repetition of length values, they will be recognized as perceptions, hence, the number of perceptions increases with time. (b) Depicts the mean squared error between the actual proprioceptive length values and the perceived length values as well as the standard deviation across all movements. It is noticed that the proprioceptive length approaches the sensory length as more movements are generated as more proprioceptions are created. In addition, the standard deviation decreases.

Results shows that the perception approaches the correct senses as time increases due to the increase in the repetitions of movements and gaining more data. Accordingly, the pressure error decreases with time as well as the length errors. Figure 10.9 shows the HMM performance results for consecutive movements in one simulation. It depicts the results for a subset of tasks defined from the 4th movement until the 10th. The HMM prediction of the suitable command sequence is enhanced as more movements are made. Hence, the HMM predicted command sequence will produce predicted proprioceptive length that is closer to the actual proprioceptive length as more movements are generated with time.

Figure 10.10 demonstrates the performance of the HMM according to different levels of perceptions defined by the clustering algorithm. The mean squared errors are also decreasing as more movements are made. The difference between Figure 10.9 and Figure 10.10 is that according to the perception, the fetus seems to reach the correct position while in fact it did not according to the proprioceptive length. This may result that it will not feel the correct pressures although his mind "thinks" that it is at the right length. The mean squared error between the actual proprioceptive length and the predicted perceived length is shown in Figure 10.11, in which it can be seen that the predicted perceived length will approach the actual proprioceptive length with time, as more movements are made.

Figure 10.12 depicts the mean squared error for the sensed pressures, which also improves with time.



Figure 10.9 – Mean Squared Error between the Actual and the Predicted proprioceptive lengths. It shows the performance of the HMM in predicting the state sequence that gets the actual proprioceptive length for different tasks. The prediction improves as more movements are made because more sequences becomes available for training the HMM.



Figure 10.10 – Mean Squared Error between the Actual and the Predicted Perceived Lengths for a group of Tasks defined in one simulation.



Figure 10.11 – Mean Squared Error between the Actual Sensory Length and the Predicted Perceived Length for a group of Tasks defined in one simulation.



Figure 10.12 – Mean Squared Error between the Actual and Predicted Pressures of a group of Tasks defined in one simulation.

CHAPTER 11____

CONCLUSION AND PERSPECTIVES

In this work, we are trying to answer questions such as, how does the human gain his ability to make goal-directed movements and navigate his environment easily?, how can he identify different objects in his environment? and what is a goal for a human in the first place?

From Biology and literature review, we know that the origin of the human sensorimotor system goes back to the fetus stage. The fetus is able to interact with his environment, which is the womb and its body. Accordingly, we build a theoretical model of how his cognition can improve during this stage and how he becomes able to make goal-directed movements such has grabbing his umbilical cord or sucking his thumb. We have used biological hypothese that the fetus passes through two different stages; these are an exploration phase and an exploitation phase. In the exploration phase, it starts making random movements and save in his memory the corresponding sensoy feedbacks. These form his data that are further processed into perceptions and then cognition. In the exploitation phase, it uses what is learned to make movements. We have used simplifying hypotheses to elaborate the idea and to build a simple tractable model. We abstracted the details of a movement into signals that are sent from the brain to the motor neurons. Similarly, the sensory feedbacks are represented by signals. We focus on the vertical movement upwards of the elbow using one muscle.

We have proved that this set of biological knowledge and our hypotheses are consistent, as the model exhibits sensible behavior, and are sufficiently complete as no additional hypotheses are required for the fetus to learn reaching different objects; which represent its goals. Our model integrates the sensorimotor system and the cognitive map to make goal-directed movements. The sensorimotor system is the source of the data to be further processed into higher-level proprioceptions and perceptions using the proposed "Frequency-based-means clustering algorithm". These, in turn, form cognitive map positions. In addition, a movement learning unit is used to learn the relation between the proprioceptions and motor commands, and and inverse model is used to generate the suitable commands to obtain target proprioceptions. We have used Hidden Markov Model (HMM) to model the movement learning and the inverse model.

11.1 Summary of results

We have proposed a modular structured system in which each module is responsible for a specific operation. We have eliminated confusion of biological terminologies found in literature such as the proprioceptions. In addition, the cognitive map terminology is given a broader sense than how it is expressed in the literature. Rather than focusing on its representation, we focused on its content which is made of positions and what they represent with respect to the sensorimotor system. A definition is given to the notion of "position" in terms of proprioceptions and perceptions obtained from the sensorimotor system. The cognitive processes are explained in details with a module responsible for each process. The role of proprioception in defining positions in the cognitive map is demonstrated. We have provided an explanation of how a goal-directed movement can be planned and accomplished using the information given by the cognitive map and the proprioceptions. In addition, we have shown the importance of an inverse internal model that issues command sequences according to its target.

11.2 Perspectives

We have built a modular model in which each module is responsible for a function. Results show that this model is valid based on the simulated data. This makes the proposed model a candidate hypothesis for the biologists who should further investigate it on real data as well as perform mapping of each module to the different brain areas. This will help them explain the cause of different impairments or shortage in many human biological functions. Understanding something in biology is usually a primary step for future progresses in many fields. Our problem can be useful for the medical field, it can provide us solutions to alleviate some syndromes and can explain the differences found between people regarding their muscular and mental abilities. The separation between proprioceptions, perceptions and cognition is useful in medical applications. Our model offers a "main structure" that should be more detailed once biological knowledge grows and it can be customized to other problems. For instance, in case a patient suffers from problems in proprioceptions, we can identify damaged areas in the brain. Similarly, people who can not remember their ways or those who can recognize them once they pass through, it will be there cognitive abilities to build their cognitive maps that can explain this, and any shortage can be found in the region of the brain responsible for this task (the hippocumpus). It can help predict autism in early stages and find solutions for it. In computer sciences, it gives new ideas to develop more intelligent and accurate systems that can be used in various applications. As an example. it can be used in the field of robotics for making enhanced humanoids whose perceptions and cognition abilities develop naturally. The proposed frequency-based means clustering algorithm can be used in applications that has online data, for example, it can be used in detecting areas that incorporate similar climate phenomena changes and decide whether these phenomena will be related to these areas or not. Additionally, it can be used in recommendation systems by identifying the new interests of users, which provide opportunities of making better, more-oriented, recommendations. This algorithm can only work on data that is characterized by having repetitions. As a future work, it will be extended to eliminate this limitation to be valid for use for a greater number of applications.

Despite that our model is based on one muscle but can be generalized to work with a group of muscles. As a future work, we should investigate how multiple muscles can cooperate together to reach positions in the cognitive map. This can be accomplished by choosing the appropriate length for each muscle of the limb. In addition, the model can be generalized to work on new born and infants which will require the inclusion of vision. Optimizations will be done to choose which tasks must be done to reach more complex positions. An analogy between the proposed simple cognitive map and higher-level cognitive maps can be useful in order to explain the fact that some people have better cognitive maps than others. For instance, positions can represent landmarks in real life and tasks can be going from one landmark to another. The choice of the sequence of tasks to go from a source to a destination is essential in that case. Reasons of failing to reach the destination can refer to a problem in the association map or proprioceptions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [1] Lindsey Konkel. The brain before birth: Using fmri to explore the secrets of fetal neurodevelopment. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 126(11):112001, 2018.
- [2] Dale Purves and et al, editors. Neuroscience, chapter 15. Sinauer Associates, third edition, 2004.
- [3] Pixabay Free Images, https://pixabay.com, Last Accessed: 1/5/2019., 2019.
- [4] Daniel M. Wolpert and Zoubin Ghahramani. Computational principles of movement neuroscience. Nature Neuroscience, 3(11):1212-1217, November 2000.
- [5] David Perruchoud, Micah M. Murray, Jeremie Lefebvre, and Silvio Ionta. Focal dystonia and the sensory-motor integrative loop for enacting (smile). Frontiers in Human Neuroscience, 8:458, 2014.
- [6] Elise Turk, Marion I. van den Heuvel, Manon J. Benders, Arie Franx Roel de Heus, Janessa H. Manning, Jasmine L. Hect, Edgar Hernandez-Andrade, Sonia S. Hassan, Roberto Romero, Rene S. Kahn, Moriah E. Thomason, and Martijn P. van den Heuvel. Functional connectome of the fetal brain. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 2019.
- [7] Kathie M. Bishop, John L. R. Rubenstein, and Dennis D. M. O'Leary. Distinct actions of emx1, emx2, and pax6 in regulating the specification of areas in the developing neocortex. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience, 22(12196586):7627-7638, September 2002.
- [8] Joan Stiles and Terry L. Jernigan. The basics of brain development. Neuropsychology review, 20(21042938):327-348, December 2010.
- [9] Irina Bystron, Colin Blakemore, and Pasko Rakic. Development of the human cerebral cortex: Boulder committee revisited. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 9(2):110–122, February 2008.

- [10] Stiles J. The fundamentals of brain development: Integrating nature and nurture. Cambridge: MA, 2008.
- [11] Hill, M.A. (2019, October 28) Embryology Neural Cerebellum Development, https://embryology.med.unsw.edu.au/embryology/index.php/Neural_ -_Cerebellum_Development.Last Accessed: 20/12/2019.
- [12] Wanda G. Webb. 2 organization of the nervous system i. In Wanda G. Webb, editor, Neurology for the Speech-Language Pathologist (Sixth Edition), pages 13 – 43. Mosby, sixth edition edition, 2017.
- [13] Orhan E. Arslan. Chapter 3 computational basis of neural elements. In Munish Puri, Yashwant Pathak, Vijay Kumar Sutariya, Srinivas Tipparaju, and Wilfrido Moreno, editors, Artificial Neural Network for Drug Design, Delivery and Disposition, pages 407 - 415. Academic Press, Boston, 2016.
- [14] M. J. Flower. Neuromaturation of the human fetus. The Journal of Medicine and Philosophy, 10(3):237-251, 1985.
- [15] Emese Nagy Viola Marx. Fetal behavioural responses to maternal voice and touch. PLoS One, 2015.
- [16] Hill, M.A. (2019, October 28) Embryology Fetal Development, https://embryology. med.unsw.edu.au/embryology/index.php/Fetal_Development. Last Accessed: 20/12/2019., 2019.
- [17] Fetal Development: Baby's Nervous System and Brain, April 2019.
- [18] Louise C. Parr-Brownlie and John N.J. Reynolds. Basal ganglia. Encyclopædia Britannica, 2018.
- [19] Lisa Harvey and Lisa Harvey. Chapter 1 background information. In Management of Spinal Cord Injuries, pages 3-33. Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh, January 2008.
- [20] Alexander de Lahunta, Eric Glass, Alexander de Lahunta, and Eric Glass. Chapter
 8 upper motor neuron. In Veterinary Neuroanatomy and Clinical Neurology (Third Edition), pages 192–220. W.B. Saunders, Saint Louis, January 2009.
- [21] Lumen Candela. Boundless biology neurons and glial cells, https://courses. lumenlearning.com/boundless-biology/chapter/neurons-and-glial-cells/.last accessed: 19/11/2019. Lumen Candela, 2015.
- [22] Kendra Cherry, Very Well Mind, Neurons and Their Role in the Nervous System, https://www.verywellmind.com/what-is-a-neuron-2794890. Jul.,16 2019. Last Accessed: 19/11/2019.
- [23] Science EncyclopediaScience & Philosophy, Neuron, Structural Classification, https: //science.jrank.org/pages/4609/Neuron-Structural-classification.html. Last Accessed: 19/11/2019.

- [24] Lodish H, Berk A, and et al. Zipursky SL. Molecular Cell Biology. Section 21.1, Overview of Neuron Structure and Function. New York: W. H. Freeman, 4th edition edition, 2000.
- [25] Peter Eriksson. Neurogenesis and its implications for regeneration in the adult brain. PubMed, 2003.
- [26] G. Kempermann, H. Song, and F. H. Gage. Neurogenesis in the adult hippocampus. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology, 7(9), 2015.
- [27] Nattional Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke, Brain Basics: The Life and Death of a Neuron, https://www.ninds.nih.gov/Disorders/ Patient-Caregiver-Education/Life-and-Death-Neuron. Last Accessed: 19/11/2019.
- [28] Wanda G. Webb. 5 neurosensory organization. In Wanda G. Webb, editor, Neurology for the Speech-Language Pathologist (Sixth Edition), pages 93 - 109. Mosby, sixth edition edition, 2017.
- [29] Charles Sherrington. The integrative action of the nervous system. Technical report, NewHaven, CT: YaleUniversityPress., 1906.
- [30] J. H. Byrne and N. (eds.) Dafny. Neuroscience Online: An Electronic Textbook for the Neurosciences http://nba.uth.tmc.edu/neuroscience/, chapter Chapter 1: Motor Units and Muscle Receptors, page Section 3. Department of Neurobiology and Anatomy, The University of Texas Medical School at Houston (UTHealth)., 1997.
- [31] Herbert Heuer and Steven W. Keele. Handbook of Perception and Action Volume 2: Motor skills, volume 2. ACADEMIC PRESS, 1996.
- [32] S.A. Prescott and S. Ratté. Chapter 23 somatosensation and pain. In P. Michael Conn, editor, *Conn's Translational Neuroscience*, pages 517 – 539. Academic Press, San Diego, 2017.
- [33] Troy University, Human Anatomy and Physiology I (BIO 3347), (year 2017/2018), https://www.studocu.com/en-us/document/troy-university/ human-anatomy-and-physiology-i/tutorial-work/contraction-motor-units/ 2255188/view. Last Accessed 20/4/2020.
- [34] Manuel Silva. On the history of discrete event systems. Annual Reviews in Control, 45:213–222, January 2018.
- [35] Alexandre Muzy, Eric Innocenti, Antoine Aiello, Jean-François Santucci, and Gabriel Wainer. Specification of discrete event models for fire spreading. SIMULATION, 81(2):103–117, 2005.

- [36] Alexandre Muzy and Bernard Zeigler. Specification of dynamic structure discrete event systems using single point encapsulated control functions. International Journal of Modeling, Simulation, and Scientific Computing, 05, May 2014.
- [37] M. L. Hines and N. T. Carnevale. Discrete event simulation in the neuron environment. *Neurocomputing - IJON*, 58-60, June 2004.
- [38] Richard Moulton. Discrete-event systems for modelling decision-making in human motor control. pages 584–587. April 2019.
- [39] David D.Luxton. Artificial Intelligence in Behavioral and Mental Health Care, chapter Chapter 1 - An Introduction to Artificial Intelligence in Behavioral and Mental Health Care, pages 1,26. Science Direct, 2016.
- [40] Carl Burch. A survey of machine learning. Carl Burc, 2001.
- [41] Sergios Theodoridis and Konstantinos Koutroumbas. Pattern Recognition. ElSevier, 3rd edition, 2006.
- [42] Bi-Ru Dai, Jen-Wei Huang, Mi-Yen Yeh, and Ming-Syan Chen. Adaptive clustering for multiple evolving streams. *IEEE Transactions on Knowledge and Data Engineering*, 18(9):1166-1180, Sep. 2006.
- [43] Bing Shi, Lixin Han, and Hong Yan. Adaptive clustering algorithm based on knn and density. Pattern Recognition Letters, 104:37 – 44, 2018.
- [44] Alina Câmpan and Gabriela Şerban. Adaptive clustering algorithms. In Luc Lamontagne and Mario Marchand, editors, Advances in Artificial Intelligence, pages 407–418, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006. Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- [45] Sing-Tze Bow. Pattern Recognition and Image Processing, chapter Chapter 6, pages 117–120. Marcel Dekker, second edition, 2002.
- [46] Rabiner L, editor. A Tutorial on Hidden Markov Models and Selected Applications in Speech Recognition Proceedings of the IEEE, volume 77 of 2, 1989.
- [47] Matej Hoffmann and Nada Bednarova. The encoding of proprioceptive inputs in the brain: knowns and unknowns from a robotic perspective. In ArXiv, 06 2016.
- [48] Krishnagopal Dharani. Chapter 1 functional anatomy of the brain. In Krishnagopal Dharani, editor, The Biology of Thought, pages 3 – 29. Academic Press, San Diego, 2015.
- [49] Wolfgang Prinz and Bruce Bridgeman. Handbook of Perception and Action Volume 1: Perception, volume 1. ACADEMIC PRESS, 1995.
- [50] Wolpert DM. Bays PM. Computational principles of sensorimotor control that minimize uncertainty and variability. The Journal of Physiology., 578(Pt 2):387–396, 2007.

- [51] Takahiro Ishikawa, Saeka Tomatsu, Jun Izawa, and Shinji Kakei. The cerebrocerebellum: Could it be loci of forward models? Neuroscience Research, 104:72 – 79, 2016. Body representation in the brain.
- [52] Kawato M. Wolpert DM, Miall RC. Internal models in the cerebellum. PubMed, 2(9):338-347, 1998.
- [53] Daniele Caligiore, Tomassino Ferrauto, Domenico Parisi, Neri Accornero, Marco Capozza, and Gianluca Baldassarre. Using Motor Babbling and Hebb Rules for Modeling the Development of Reaching with Obstacles and Grasping. April 2008.
- [54] Fagard J., Esseily R., Jacquey L., O'Regan K., and Somogyi E. Fetal origin of sensorimotor behavior. *Frontiers in neurorobotics*, 12(23), 2018.
- [55] Alyssa Bianca Velasco and Zaldy S. Tan. Chapter 17 fatty acids and the aging brain. In Ronald Ross Watson and Fabien De Meester, editors, Omega-3 Fatty Acids in Brain and Neurological Health, pages 201 – 219. Academic Press, Boston, 2014.
- [56] Kevin Connolly. Perceptual learning. In Edward N. Zalta, editor, The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy. Metaphysics Research Lab, Stanford University, summer 2017 edition, 2017.
- [57] Aaron R. Seitz. Perceptual learning. Current Biology, 27(13):R631 R636, 2017.
- [58] Philip J. Kellman and Patrick Garrigan. Perceptual learning and human expertise. *Physics of life reviews*, 6(20416846):53-84, June 2009.
- [59] Nicolas Bredeche, Zhongzhi Shi, and Jean-daniel Zucker. Perceptual learning and abstraction in machine learning. In *The Second IEEE International Conference on Cognitive Informatics, Proceedings.*, pages 18–25, 09 2003.
- [60] V. Bruce and M. Burton. Learning new faces. Perceptual learning, page 317-334, 2002.
- [61] G. Wallis and H. Bülthoff. Learning to recognize objects. *Perceptual learning*, page 299–315, 2002.
- [62] T. L. Watson, R. A. Robbins, and C. T. Best. Infant perceptual development for faces and spoken words: an integrated approach. *Developmental psychobiology*, 56(7):1454-1481, 2014.
- [63] M. Poggio, T. andFahle and S. Edelman. Fast perceptual learning in visual hyperacuity. Science, 256:1018–1021, 1992.
- [64] Lior Shmuelof and John W. Krakauer. Recent insights into perceptual and motor skill learning. Frontiers in Human Neuroscience, 8:683, 2014.
- [65] Jason Stanley and John Krakauer. Motor skill depends on knowledge of facts. Frontiers in Human Neuroscience, 7:503, 2013.

- [66] Bryan L Riemann and Scott M Lephart. The sensorimotor system, part i: the physiologic basis of functional joint stability. *Journal of athletic training.*, 37(1):71–79, 2002.
- [67] Michael D. Lorenz, Joan R. Coates, and Marc Kent. Chapter 1 neurologic history, neuroanatomy, and neurologic examination. In Michael D. Lorenz, Joan R. Coates, and Marc Kent, editors, *Handbook of Veterinary Neurology (Fifth Edition)*, pages 2 – 36. W.B. Saunders, Saint Louis, fifth edition edition, 2011.
- [68] Wanda G. Webb. 5 neurosensory organization. In Wanda G. Webb, editor, Neurology for the Speech-Language Pathologist (Sixth Edition), pages 93 – 109. Mosby, sixth edition edition, 2017.
- [69] Uwe Proske and Simon Gandevia. The proprioceptive senses: Their roles in signaling body shape, body position and movement, and muscle force. *Physiological reviews*, 92:1651–97, October 2012.
- [70] Konczak J. Holst-Wolf Jessica M, Yeh I-Ling. Development of proprioceptive acuity in typically developing children: Normative data on forearm position sense. Frontiers in human neuroscience, 10, 2016.
- [71] L. Rincon-Gonzalez, C. A. Buneo, and S. I. Helms Tillery. The proprioceptive map of the arm is systematic and stable, but idiosyncratic. *PloS one*, 6(11), 2011.
- [72] Liliana Rincon-Gonzalez, Jay Warren, David Meller, and Stephen Tillery. Haptic interaction of touch and proprioception: Implications for neuroprosthetics. IEEE transactions on neural systems and rehabilitation engineering : a publication of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society, 19:490-500, 10 2011.
- [73] K.E. Overvliet, J.B.J. Smeets, and E. Brenner. The use of proprioception and tactile information in haptic search. Acta Psychologica, 129(1):83 – 90, 2008.
- [74] Bartlette School of Architecture. Proprioception interaction: Upgrade prosthesis. Interachuman perception with tive Architecture Lab. http://www.interactivearchitecture.org/ proprioception-interaction-upgrade-human-perception-with-prothesis. html. Last Accessed: 5/12/2019., 2015.
- [75] U. Neisser. Cognitive psychology. Prentice-Hall, 1967.
- [76] R. Revlin. Cognition: Theory and Practice. Worth Publishers, 2013.
- [77] Kendra Cherry. The Basics of Cognition and Mental Processes, https://www. verywellmind.com/what-is-cognition-2794982.Last Accessed: 28/10/2019., June 2019.
- [78] Carlos Montemayor and Harry H. Haladjian. Perception and cognition are largely independent, but still affect each other in systematic ways: Arguments from evolution and the consciousness-attention dissociation. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8:40, 2017.
- [79] Kurjak A Kadic AS. Cognitive functions of the fetus. PubMed, 39(2):181–189, 2018.
- [80] Charles H Honzik Edward Chace Tolman. Introduction and removal of reward and maze performance in rats, volume 4. Berkeley, Calif., University of California Press., 1930.
- [81] McLeod, S. A. (2018, Oct, 31). Tolman latent learning. Retrieved from https:// www.simplypsychology.org/tolman.html. Last access(21/10/2019).
- [82] R. A. Epstein, E. Z. Patai, J. B. Julian, and H. J. Spiers. The cognitive map in humans: spatial navigation and beyond nature neuroscience. *Nature Publishing Group, a division* of Macmillan Publishers Limited, 20:1504, 2017.
- [83] Michael D. Breed and Janice Moore. Chapter 8 movement: Search, navigation, migration, and dispersal. In Michael D. Breed and Janice Moore, editors, Animal Behavior, pages 219 – 252. Academic Press, San Diego, 2012.
- [84] N. Fortin. Navigation and episodic-like memory in mammals. In John H. Byrne, editor, Learning and Memory: A Comprehensive Reference, pages 385 – 417. Academic Press, Oxford, 2008.
- [85] Robert KITCHIN Reginald G. GOLLEDGE, R. Daniel JACOBSON and Mark BLADES. Cognitive maps, spatial abilities, and human wayfinding. *Geographical Re*view of Japan, 73(2):93-104, 2000.
- [86] Albert Postma and Jan J. Koenderink. Chapter 1 a sense of space. In Albert Postma and Ineke J.M. van der Ham, editors, *Neuropsychology of Space*, pages 1 – 34. Academic Press, San Diego, 2017.
- [87] Daniel R. Montello. Spatial cognition. In James D. Wright, editor, International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences (Second Edition), pages 111 – 115.
 Elsevier, Oxford, second edition edition, 2015.
- [88] A. G. Renault, M. Auvray, G. Parseihian, R. C. Miall, J. Cole, and F. R. Sarlegna. Does proprioception influence human spatial cognition? a study on individuals with massive deafferentation. *Frontiers in psychology.*, 9(1322), 2018.
- [89] V. R. Schinazi, T. Thrash, and D. R. Chebat. Spatial navigation by congenitally blind individuals. Wiley interdisciplinary reviews. Cognitive science., 7(1):37–58., 2016.
- [90] Reginald G. Golledge, Roberta L. Klatzky, and Jack M. Loomis. Cognitive Mapping and Wayfinding by Adults Without Vision, pages 215–246. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, 1996.
- [91] Panagiotis Koukourikos and Konstantinos Papadopoulos. Development of cognitive maps by individuals with blindness using a multisensory application. Proceedia Computer Science, 67:213 – 222, 2015. Proceedings of the 6th International Conference

on Software Development and Technologies for Enhancing Accessibility and Fighting Info-exclusion.

[92] T. Calinski and J. Harabasz. A dendrite method for cluster analysis. Communications in Statistics, 3(1):1–27, 1974.